# COURSE GUIDE

# CRD 305 RURAL DEVELOPMENT

**Course Team:** Lawal, K.A.A Ph.D (Course writer/developer)

**NOUN** 

Dr. Amoo, Z. O

LASU

Prof Okuneye P. (Course Editor)

**FUNAAB** 

Lawal, K.A.A Ph.D (Head of Department) Department of Entrepreneurial Studies Faculty of Management Sciences National Open University of Nigeria

Dr.Ishola T.O (Dean)

Faculty of Management Sciences National Open University of Nigeria.



NATIONAL OPEN UNIVERSITY OF NIGERIA

National Open University of Nigeria
Headquarters
University Village
Plot 91 Cadastral Zone
Nnamdi Azikiwe Expressway
Jabi, Abuja.
Lagos Office

Lagos Office 14/16 Ahmadu Bello Way Victoria Island, Lagos

e-mail: centralinfo@noun.edu.ng

URL: www.noun.edu.ng

Published by:

National Open University of Nigeria

ISBN:

Printed: 2017

All Rights Reserved

CONTENTS	PAGE
Introduction	iv
Objectives	iv
Aims and Objectives of the Course	V
Course Materials	v
Study Units	v
Textbooks and References	vi
Assignment and Marking Schemes	vii
Course Overview	vii
How to get the most from the course	viii
Facilitators/Tutor and Tutorial	ix
Summary	ix

#### **INTRODUCTION**

This course guide is designed to help you have an adequate understanding of the facts presented in CRD 305 entitled Rural Development. This course guide should always be handy with you at all times. Your success in the course depends largely on your constant references and understanding of the guide.

The time table scheduling your activities in CRD 305 such as studying the course, writing and submission of assignments, allocation of continuous assessment scores, final examinations and other relevant information are contained in this course guide. All have been carefully packaged to enable you achieve the aims and objectives of the course.

#### **COURSE OBJECTIVES**

At the end of this course, you should be able to:

- have an in-depth knowledge of the structure and content of rural development strategies.
- explain the meaning of rural development and its strategies.
- explain the processes involved in rural development plan, implementation and evaluation.
- discuss the methods involved in motivating society for social actions through community development.
- explain community modernization programmes of successive governments of Nigeria and the problems affecting such efforts.

#### **Introduction to the Course Guide**

You are warmly welcome to the study of CRD 305 (Rural Development). The course guide is the first material you have to thoroughly go through. This will help you to be familiar with the content of the course. Efforts are made for you to understand the meaning and intricacies of rural development and how such development occurs in any given rural area. The course is presented in simple English Language for your easy understanding so that you can apply the knowledge to contributing to rural development in Nigerian rural communities.

There are three modules for this course and each module consists of 5 units. Consequently, there are altogether 15 units that the course is comprised of. There is a logical connection among the units whereby each unit is built on the preceding one in knowledge and depth like a chain. All the units are equally relevant and none will be skipped so that

there will be a logical graduation from one unit to another. This will help you in encoding and recall of the lessons in each unit.

#### AIMS AND OBJECTIVES OF THE COURSE

The course primarily aims at equipping you with an in-depth knowledge of rural development strategies in relation to the meaning and intricacies of rural development goals, principles, planning and implementation of projects, motivational processes as well as the financing of projects in the rural areas. The specific objectives of the course are to:

- i. Explain the meaning of development.
- ii. Analyze the meaning of rural development.
- iii. Describe the goals of rural development.
- iv. Justify the necessity for rural development in Nigeria.
- v. Explain the principles of rural development.
- vi. Discuss the approaches to rural development.
- vii. Discuss planning, implementation and appraisal of rural development projects.
- viii. Identify the stages of rural development plan.
- ix. Discuss financing of rural development projects.
- x. Explain the meaning of motivation.
- xi. Analyze the theories of motivation.
- xii. Discuss the methods of motivating society for social actions through community development.
- xiii. Discuss the approaches to community modernization.
- xiv. Identify the problems of rural development in Nigeria.
- xv. Discuss various community modernization programmes of past and present governments.

#### **COURSE MATERIALS**

The course materials that will guide you to successfully complete this course are:

- i. Course Guide
- ii. Study Units
- iii. Assignment File
- iv. Relevant Textbooks

#### **STUDY UNITS**

The study units are fifteen in number contained in modules as follows:

#### **MODULE 1**

Unit 1	The Concept of Rural
Unit 2	The Meaning of Development
Unit 3	The Meaning of Rural Development
Unit 4	Goals of Rural Development
Unit 5	Objectives of Rural Development

#### **MODULE 2**

Unit 1	Principles of Rural Development
Unit 2	Approaches to Rural Development
Unit 3	The Necessity for Rural Development in Nigeria
Unit 4	Planning, Implementation and Appraisal of Rural
	Development Projects
Unit 5	Financing Rural Development Projects

#### **MODULE 3**

Unit 1	Some Typical Problems of Rural Areas
Unit 2	The Problems of Rural Development in Nigeria
Unit 3	Methods of Motivating Society for Social Actions
	Through Community Development
Unit 4	Approaches to Community Modernization
Unit 5	Various Community Modernization Programmes of Past
	and Present Governments

You should note that each of the units under each module has Self-Assessment Exercises and Tutor-Marked Assignment(s) (TMAs) which will be scored by the course tutor. The sources of information are provided in the references for further readings. Practice the exercises seriously and assess yourself to see if you adequately understand the content and objectives of each unit. This will prepare you for an excellent performance in the Teacher Marked Assignment(s) (TMAs) and final examinations.

#### TEXTBOOKS AND REFERENCES

Mukherjee, A. (2002). *Educational psychology*. Zaria, Nigeria: Asekome& Co. Publishers.

Okonkwo, P.C. (2010). Community and rural development strategies. Principles and practice. Enugu: Impressium Publications.

Olanrewaju, B. (2010). Fundamentals of management and administration. Abuja: Sanjane Management Books.

Sian, G. & Uguagbu, D. (1980). *Educational psychology in a changing world*. London: George Allen and Unwin.

## ASSIGNMENT AND MARKING SCHEME

Assignment	Marks
Assignment 1-5	Five assignments. Select the best four and
	around $12.52$ each, $12.5x4 = 50\%$
Final examination	50% of the overall course marks
Total	100% of course marks

## **COURSE OVERVIEW**

Unit	Title of work	Weeks activity	Assessment
	Course guide	1	

## Module 1

1	The Concept of Rural	2	
2	The Meaning of Development	2	
3	The Meaning of Rural Development	2	Assignment 1
4	Goals of Rural Development	2	
5	Objectives of Rural Development	2	Assignment 2

## **Module 2**

1.	Principles Of Rural Development	2	
2.	Approaches To Rural Development	2	
3.		2	Assignment 3
4.	Planning, Implementation And Appraisal	2	
	Of Rural Development		
	Projects		
5.	The problems of rural development in	2	
	Nigeria		

## Module 3

1.	The meaning of motivation	2	
2.	The theories of motivation.	2	Assignment 4
3.	Methods of motivating society for social	2	
	actions through community development.		
4.	Approaches to community modernization	2	
5.	Various community modernization	2	Assignment 5
	programmes of past and present		
	governments.		
	Revision	1	
	Total	32	

The above table gives an overview of CRD 305 – the units, the numbers of weeks devoted to each unit and the assignments to be written by you.

#### HOW TO GET THE BEST FROM THIS COURSE

In the National Open University of Nigeria (NOUN), there are no visible lecturers unlike the Conventional University. It counts on your maturity and initiatives to study the course materials. Your intrinsic motivation and serious cognitive engagement and determination are what you need to be successful. Your effort and adherence to the course requirements will determine when to complete the B.Sc Programme successfully.

Even though there are no visible lecturers, you should read the study materials as if you are listening to the lecturers, and of course you are listening to the lecturers indirectly.

All the units have the same structure namely; the introduction, the aims/objectives of the course, the course content, conclusion, Self-Assessment exercises which you should carefully practice to know your extent of acquisition of the lessons in the unit. Other items in the structure of the units include Tutor-Marked Assignments (TMAs). You should answer them as your final examination questions come from these ones. You should also curiously peer into the references and textbooks provided as this will expand the scope of your knowledge in the course.

As a strategy to go through and understand the course, the followings are suggested:

- 1. Read the Course Guide carefully.
- 2. Work out your private time table based on the most convenient time to study the materials.
- 3. Stick to your time-table. However, allow flexibility when and where necessary.
- 4. Start unit one and go through it before Unit 2 and finally unit 15. You have been told never to leap frog jump any unit.
- 5. As you work through the units, you will be instructed on what to do. You may be asked to go to a previous course you have done before for more information and/or reminder of some basic facts.
- 6. Compare the objectives of each unit with the content of your total assimilation of it. If there is a deviation, go back to the study material and reread it.
- 7. When a submitted assignment is returned to you, go through it and observe comments made. If there is doubt, contact the course tutor.

8. Your completion of the last unit is an indication that you are ready for the final examination.

#### FACILITATORS/TUTOR AND TUTORIALS

During tutorials, your tutor will grade you, comment on your assignment and monitor your progress. Try your best to attend the tutorials .This is the only way to have face to face contact with your tutor. Questions and answers are handled during this session. Do not hesitate to contact your tutor through phone or e-mail if you need help.

The course tutor will be willing to:

- i) Provide answers to your questions;
- ii) Co-ordinate discussions based on the unit;
- iii) Provide feedback on tutor marked assignments;
- iv) Get feedback from students on their understanding of the unit(s); Tutorials will take place in the study centre nearest to you. You have to arrange the time and other details with your facilitator.

#### **SUMMARY**

In this Course Guide, you have been provided with ample information designed to make your study of Course CRD 305 successful. You need to assimilate and have these pieces of information at the back of your mind.

# MAIN CONTENT

CONTE	NTS	<b>PAGE</b>
MODUI	LE 1	1
Unit 1	The Concept of Rural	1
Unit 2	The Meaning of Development	14
Unit 3	The Meaning of Rural Development	18
Unit 4	Goals of Rural Development	22
Unit 5	Objectives of Rural Development	25
MODUI	LE 2	28
Unit 1	Principles of Rural Development	28
Unit 2	Approaches to Rural Development	32
Unit 3	The Necessity for Rural Development in Nigeria	35
Unit 4	Planning, Implementation and Appraisal of Rural	
	Development Projects	39
Unit 5	Financing Rural Development Projects	45
MODUI	LE 3	54
Unit 1	Some Typical Problems of Rural Areas	54
Unit 2	The Problems of Rural Development in Nigeria	57
Unit 3	Methods of Motivating Society for Social	
	Actions through Community Development	60
Unit 4	Approaches to Community Modernization	64
Unit 5	Various Community Modernization Programmes	
	of Past and Present Governments	68

#### MODULE 1

Unit 1	The Concept of Rural
Unit 2	The Meaning of Development
Unit 3	The Meaning of Rural Development
Unit 4	Goals of Rural Development
Unit 5	Objectives of Rural Development

#### UNIT 1 THE CONCEPT OF RURAL

#### CONTENTS

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
  - 3.1 The Concept of Rural
  - 3.2 Three types of criteria generally define a rural society
  - 3.3 Various demographic criteria and various concepts to distinguish rural from urban.
  - 3.4 Sociological investigation of rural society may be classified into four broad categories
  - 3.5 Importance of rural society
  - 3.6 The functions of rural society.
  - 3.7 Social change in rural society
  - 3.8 Contemporary rural-urban comparisons
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

#### 1.0 INTRODUCTION

First one has to understand that "the Rural" is a Modern concept. Ruralness did not become an issue until something different developed; for example urban or modern. Of course a plurality of rural conditions have existed through history, but it didn't become a social/cultural problem until in modern times. Ruralness can be approached from a range of perspectives and can mean many things. Also "rural" conditions and "rural" communities vary; they are different from each other.

#### 2.0 OBJECTIVE

At the end of study the leaner should be able to:

- the concept of rural
- three types of criteria generally define a rural society
- various demographic criteria and various concepts to distinguish rural from urban.
- sociological investigation of rural society may be classified into four broad categories
- importance of rural society
- the functions of rural society
- social change in rural society
- contemporary rural-urban comparisons

## 3.0 MAIN CONTENT

## 3.1 The Concept of Rural

It is crucial when discussing rural issues to avoid stereotyping. Rural thus has ambiguous meaning relative to social-historical location of the concept. Besides the geographical nuance that refers to remote or isolated location, various other perceptions can be detected; e.g. social, economic, cultural, political, demographic, etc. frequently we encounter negative connotations to the "rural" condition. It is often described as inferior to the urban; at best something fragile to be preserved protected, restored or developed. The concept "rural" is crucial if sociological analysis is to result in valid generalizations. In the past decade, increased attention has been given to considering the minimum and essential criteria of rural society. Recent research has found that some characteristics once advanced as attributes of rural society may also be found in the city; close personal primary-group relations are one example. the term "rural" refers empirically to populations living in areas of low density and to small settlements, there are wide variations in the cutting point used operationally to distinguish rural from urban. There is even less agreement on the qualitative attributes that distinguish a rural from an urban community or society. "Rural" has been defined in terms of one or more empirical attributes, as a constructed type with qualitative attributes, and by the two in combination. methodological and theoretical problems in the definition of the concept "rural" are similar to those in the definition of "urban" and in the use of constructed types in general.

The field of rural education as opposed to urban education is difficult to define with exact precision for a number of reasons. Too often rural

issues are approached in bureaucratic way; e.g. with quantitative standards and statistics that do not capture the social characteristics and cultural essence of the communities or human condition dealt with. In this sense rural becomes like a hole. The more material we remove, the larger the hole; the more empty! As numerous people leave a region, the more "rural" it is proclaimed. Of course quantitative data can be important to perceive the rural condition, but probably more qualitative or intuitive insights into the ways of life lived in areas shed clearer light on constrains and trends in the rural condition at the end of the  $20^{th}$ century.

## 3.2 Three types of criteria generally define a rural society

Three types of criteria generally define a rural society: 1) The number of inhabitants, 2) the ratio of inhabitants to open land and 3) type of economic activities — agriculture, fishing, food production and exploitation of raw materials. One problem that one faces is that governments do not use the same statistical criteria for rural and urban populations. For instance, in Japan any cluster of fewer than 30.000 people is considered rural, a definition that would make almost all of the Arctic rural, except a handful of the largest towns.

# 3.3 Various Demographic Criteria and Various Concepts to Distinguish Rural from Urban

Nordic countries use various demographic criteria and various concepts to distinguish rural from urban.

Statistics Norway (Statistisk Sentralbyrå) differentiates between densely and sparsely populated areas. Densely populated areas are settlements with more than 200 people and less than 50 metres between the houses. Any agglomeration larger than 200 is registered as an urban settlement. In Northern Norway you find 8 urban settlements with more than 8000 people; the largest is Tromsø with 60000 people.

Another problem defining rural from urban is that the transition from urban to rural is not abrupt, but gradual (the rural-urban fringe). Consequently there are schools recruiting pupils from both urban and rural areas.

In order to develop more applicable distinction marks between urban versus rural one can for obvious reasons not apply only demographic criteria. One must consider the type of economic structures and level of technology applied in the settlement, cultural and educational structures, service functions and lifestyle. Settlements depending on natural resources and with a weak industrial structure; may be defined as rural.

Absence of industry, medical institutions and research centres are indicators of a rural settlement. And what are the educational opportunities offered within a settlement? Does it offer the opportunity of higher education; college, university college or university.

As consequence of economical and educational structures the composition and demand for labour vary between rural and urban areasyet another criteria would be to examine lifestyle. Rural societies were typified with their strong adherence to farming and fishing and marked with a high regard for intimacy and traditions. This in contrast with urban areas characterized by impersonal bureaucracy, rationalised specialization and mechanization. Leisure opportunities also differ as urban areas offer their inhabitants a range of cafes and restaurants, theatres and cinemas, galleries, exhibitions, local newspaper etc.

In need of a distinction between rural and urban, which is operational in the research field of rural education, one could consider rural societies as societies characterized by:

- 1. Relatively few people
- 2. Depending on natural resources
- 3. Limited educational opportunities after secondary school
- 4. Limited job demand and opportunities for skilled and educated labour.
- 5. Absence of urban commodities like cafes and restaurants, theatres, galleries etc.

The above criteria are helpful in order to separate distinct urban and rural societies. It is however not sufficient for societies in the rural-urban fringe. This for instance applies to societies where we have people living from traditional rural occupations and people commuting to jobs in urban areas. Another example are societies that due to centralization and urbanization processes have experienced growth, with a corresponding expansion in labour opportunities due to expansion and decentralization of some public services and institutions, which in turn has led to a strengthening of local trade and industries. Here we can talk of ongoing urbanization processes in rural societies, were we can study societies which on the one hand have strong links with a typical rural lifestyle, and at the same time enjoy the benefits and disadvantages of urbanization.

Iceland, Greenland and the northern regions of Norway, Sweden and Finland may be characterized as rural regions with urban and rural-urban enclaves.

The scientific study of rural society as a specialized area of sociology is a development of the twentieth century and prior to World War II had its growth principally in the United States. Since 1950 such study has developed institutional support in many countries. The central concern in the sociological study of rural society is with its social organization—the social systems (or subsystems) and their interrelationships within rural society, with urban society, and within the total society. This study has been approached with ecological, cultural, and behavioral emphases. Demographic analysis has had an important place. Some areas of rural sociological analysis are closely related to the concerns of other social science disciplines; for example, settlement patterns with human geography and land tenure with agricultural economics. The adoption and diffusion of technological innovations is one of the areas to which rural sociologists have given special attention.

# 3.4 Sociological Investigation of Rural Society may be Classified into Four Broad Categories

Sociological investigation of rural society may be classified into four broad categories: studies using rurality as the independent variable; comparative studies of rural societies; studies for which rural society is the setting within which family systems, ecological systems, cultural systems, personality systems, and other phenomena are analyzed; and studies of social change within each of the previous three categories.

A major attempt to generalize on rural-urban differences that are repeated in time and space was made by Sorokin and Zimmerman in 1929, drawing upon the comprehensive compilation of then existing knowledge and theories and research in European, Asiatic, and American scientific literature represented in *A Systematic Source Book in Rural Sociology*(Sorokin et al. 1930–1932). They hypothesized that the differentiation between rural and urban does not tend to increase perpetually but, rather, that the historical curve of the differentiation shows something similar to a parabolic curve without complete obliteration of all differences (Sorokin & Zimmerman 1929, pp. 608-636).

No comparable comprehensive compendium of the much more numerous and more sophisticated studies completed since the 1920s is currently available. Summarizations for major substantive areas of sociological research are represented for North America by the papers given at the 1961 annual meeting of the Rural Sociological Society (Copp 1964); for the major regions of the world by the papers prepared for the First World Congress for Rural Sociology (1964); and by monographic studies, such as those on the adoption and diffusion of ideas in agriculture (Lionberger 1960; Rogers 1962).

## 3.5 Importance of Rural Society

Despite the ever-accelerating rate of urban growth throughout the world, especially of large cities, since 1800, a majority of the world's population is rural and a majority of the nations of the world have predominantly rural populations. The percentage of the world's population living in localities of less than 20,000 was 97.6 in 1800, 95.7 in 1850, 90.8 in 1900, and 79.1 in 1950 (United Nations, Bureau of Social Affairs, 1957, pp. 111-143). For major world areas, the estimates of the percentage of the population living in places of less than 20,000 in 1950 were: Africa, 91; Asia, 87; Central America, 79; South America, 74; U.S.S.R., 69; Europe (excluding the U.S.S.R.), 65; North America, 58; and Oceania, 53 (Joint UN/UNESCO Seminar on Urbanization in the ECAFE Region, Bangkok, 1956, 1957, p. 98). This percentage decline in rural population has been accompanied by an increase in the number of persons living in localities under 20,000; the estimated number was 1,897.8 million in 1950, compared with 1,460.1 million in 1900. In the majority of the less-developed countries, the rural population has continued to grow in numbers, whereas in the higherincome countries the pattern has varied in recent decades.

The following illustrations use individual countries' definitions of rural and urban.

In England and Wales, which became less than half rural by 1851, the equilibrium at about 20 per cent rural maintained since 1921 is associated with some increase in the number of rural residents because the total population has grown (Saville 1957). In the United States, which became less than 50 per cent rural by 1920 and was 30 per cent rural in 1960, the rural population continued to grow in numbers until 1940 and since then has remained relatively constant, despite the reducing effects of changed statistical procedures. In Brazil, which contains one-third of all the people of the 20 Latin American countries, the percentage rural decreased from 68.8 in 1940 to 54.9 in I960; at the same time, the number of rural people increased by more than 10 million (Miro 1964). In India, although the urban population has grown at an accelerating rate, 82 per cent of the total population was rural in 1961; the rural population increased by 61 million during the preceding decade, whereas the urban population gained 16 million (Taylor et al. 1965, pp. 104-105). The concentration of rural population in lowincome countries and the importance of rural society in plans for economic and social development give added significance to understanding rural society and its interrelationships with urban society.

## 3.6 The Functions of Rural Society

The production of food and other raw materials is a basic function of rural societies; indeed, in modern society the survival of the urban sector is dependent upon the effective conduct of this function. Historically, rural society has also functioned as a supplier of people to the city; the relative importance of this rural-to-urban migration is probably greatest in societies that are undergoing modernization. A third distinctive function of rural society is its custodianship of natural resources. Fourth, modern rural societies increasingly serve a residential function for persons with urban-centered sources of livelihood. Finally, in times of societal crisis, there has been a tendency for rural society to perform a "security" function, as represented by urban-to-rural or postponed ruralto-urban migration. In addition, economic functions ancillary to or independent of the primary or "field" activities are characteristically found in rural areas in some form and in some degree but are not considered as distinctive functions of rural society. Rather, the type and extent of these nonprimary functions vary widely among countries and over time.

## 3.7 Social Change in Rural Society

The trend toward modernization of traditional rural societies, which has been under way for well over a century in North America, Great Britain, and western Europe, has accelerated and become more pervasive during the twentieth century, especially since World War n. Rural societies of the modern type are so interlinked with their national systems and the international system that the changes in their social organization are highly similar in many respects. Traditional-type rural societies are generally moving toward the same type of linkage. The process by which a traditional, largely isolated and segmented, rural society becomes a modern-type rural society integrated with the national society is a special case of the more general process of societal change.

Although there are complex theoretical and methodological problems involved in the analysis of social change, there is considerable agreement about the direction and universality of major changes that have been under way in social and cultural systems. These major changes have been expressed in such highly general terms as increased structural differentiation, or specialization, of social systems; more universalistic norms; and the growth of a rational orientation (Moore 1963; Parsons 1964). This discussion of social change will focus on the following selected factors, which have special significance for the rural social changes of the present century: the growth and application of technological and scientific knowledge; the increase in urbanization; the growth of the money-and-mar-ket economy; and the increase in

purposive innovation, reflecting rationality and a favorable attitude toward change. These factors may operate partly independently and partly in association and may be in part and in some ways circular in their effects. In large measure, they operate generally as external forces for change in rural societies and their social systems. The changes which these forces generate within rural communities in turn produce additional internal community changes.

Empirical data for use in describing the current situation, measuring changes, and making comparative studies are most adequate for the more modern rural societies, such as those in North America, western Europe, and Japan, but even for these there are major deficiencies. In general, the available information on the rural societies of the world is less complete regarding social organization and the different categories of social systems than it is for population, technology, physical resources, and production, although these data may be reflective of social organization variables.

## 3.8 Contemporary Rural-Urban Comparisons

The pattern of higher fertility in rural than in urban areas is observed in practically all countries for which data are available, although it seems generally to be least marked within the most traditional societies. The differentials have been persistent, even in the more modernized nations. In 1960, the number of children ever born per 1,000 rural women aged 35-39 years in the United States was more than one-fifth larger than for urban women; in *none* of the 50 states was the urban fertility as high or the average size of family as large as the rural (U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service, Economic and Statistical Analysis Division, 1964). Because of the heavy out-migration of the rural born, the annual *rate* of growth is higher for the urban than for the rural population in nearly all nations for which data are available for the most recent decades.

The combined effects of differential fertility and differential migration leave the rural areas with a disproportionate burden of dependents, especially children, and a relative shortage of persons in the productive adult years. With the exception of certain Asian and African countries, rural areas have more males than females—particularly at the younger adult ages—because of the selective factor in net migration. These differences in sex ratios reflect the difference in work roles. In the most modernized countries, the greatest opportunity for gainful employment for females is in nonfarm work; the "field" activities are predominantly men's work.

In a modern society, the rural-farm sector is the only one in which place of work, place of residence, occupation, and family are so tightly wrapped together. Sorokin and Zimmerman's generalization (1929, p. 334) that the rural family is more stable than the urban family has been supported by some recent studies in the United States (see Burchinal 1964, pp. 177-178). However, in some instances, as for Panama and Venezuela in 1950, a significantly higher proportion of consensual unions exist in rural areas (Miro 1964). That role performance by sex and age differs between rural and urban families in some respects is suggested by research on the United States; however, according to Burchinal (1964), there is evidence that rural and urban family organizations in the United States are becoming more alike.

There are major gaps in comparative rural-urban cross-national research on most of the social subsystems and particularly in group-level research that uses the concrete social system—such as the school or the church as the unit of analysis. However, to some extent, inferences about these systems may be derived from the more available demographic, occupational, and similar census-type and aggregate data. The high association of illiteracy with rurality in national comparisons and the fact that the pattern of fewer years of school completed by rural adults has persisted in a nation such as the United States suggest rural-urban differences in the systems of formal education. The evidence shows quite consistently that, at a minimum, educational and other socialservice type systems in rural areas tend to be smaller in size and less specialized in function. The extent of the structural influence of the conditions for social action in rural society is hinted at by research showing that youth clique groups are smaller in rural than in urban areas (Hare 1962, p. 225).

The occupational influence of agriculture contributes to the persistence of distinctive characteristics in rural society.

Rural-urban differentials in modernized societies have been greatly reduced or even eliminated in many respects. Although an increase in cultural homogeneity is suggested, differences in social organization persist.

#### 4.0 CONCLUSION

In any

#### 5.0 SUMMARY

In this unit, we have discussed the Concept of Rural, Three types of criteria generally define a rural society, various demographic criteria and

various concepts to distinguish rural from urban, Sociological investigation of rural society may be classified into four broad categories, Importance of rural society, the functions of rural society, Social change in rural society and Contemporary rural-urban comparisons

## 6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

- 1. Define the term Concept of Rural, Three types of criteria generally define a rural society, various demographic criteria and various concepts to distinguish rural from urban, Sociological investigation of rural society may be classified into four broad categories, Importance of rural society, the functions of rural society, Social change in rural society and Contemporary rural-urban comparisons
- 2. Identify and explain the steps you would follow

## 7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHER READINGS

- Bealer, Robert C; Willits, Fern K.; and Kuvlesky, William P. 1965 The Meaning of "Rurality" in American Society: Some Implications of Alternative Definitions. *RuralSociology* 30:255-266.
- Beegle, J. A. 1964 Population Changes and Their Relationship to Changes in Social Structure [in the Rural Areas of America]. *Sociologiaruralis* 4:238-252.
- Bellerby, John R. 1956 *Agriculture and Industry Relative Income*. New York: St.Martins.
- Bohlen, Joe M. 1964 The Adoption and Diffusion of Ideas in Agriculture. Pages 265-287 in James H. Copp (editor), *Our Changing Rural Society: Perspectives and Trends*. Ames: Iowa State Univ. Press.
- Bracey, Howard E. 1959 English Rural Life: Village Activities, Organisations and Institutions. London: Routledge.
- Burchinal, Lee G. 1964 The Rural Family of the Future. Pages 159-197 in James H. Copp (editor), *Our Changing Rural Society: Perspectives and Trends*. Ames: Iowa State Univ. Press.
- Copp, James H. (editor) 1964 Projection Papers: Orientations for Rural Sociological Research and Action. Unpublished manuscript, University Park, Pa., Rural Sociological Society. → Papers given at the 1961 annual meeting of the Rural Sociological Society.

Davis, Kingsley; and Golden, Hilda H. 1954–1955 Urbanization and the Development of Pre-industrial Areas. *Economic Development and Cultural Change* 3:6-26.

- Duncan, Otis Dudley; and Reiss, Albert J. Jr. 1956 Social Characteristics of Urban and Rural Communities, 1950. U.S. Bureau of the Census, Census Monograph Series. New York: Wiley.
- Hare, Alexander P. 1962 *Handbook of Small Group Research*. New York: Free Press.
- Hatt, Paul K.; and Reiss, Albert J. Jr. (editors) (1951) 1957 *Cities and Society: The Revised Reader in Urban Sociology*. 2d ed., rev. Glencoe, 111.: Free Press.
- Joint UN/UNESCO Seminar On Urbanization In The ECAFE Region, Bangkok, 1956 1957 *Urbanization in Asia and the Far East*. Edited by Philip M. Hauser. Calcutta: UNESCO Research Centre on the Social Implications of Industrialization in Southern Asia.
- Larson, Olaf F.; and Lutz, E. A. 1961 Adjustments in Community Facilities Taking Place and Needed.Pages 285-336 in National Committee on Agricultural Policy, *Adjustments in Agriculture: A National Base-book*. Edited by Mervin G. Smith and Carlton F. Christian. Ames: Iowa State Univ. Press.
- Larson, Olaf F.; and Rogers, Everett M. 1964 Rural Society in Transition: The American Setting. Pages 39-67 in James H. Copp (editor), *Our Changing Rural Society: Perspectives and Trends*. Ames: Iowa State Univ. Press.
- Lerner, Daniel 1958 The Passing of Traditional Society: Modernizing the Middle East. Glencoe, 111.: Free Press. → A paperback edition was published in 1964.
- Lionberger, Herbert F. 1960 Adoption of New Ideas and Practices. Ames: Iowa State Univ. Press.
- Loomis, Charles P.; and Beegle, J. Allan (1950) 1955 Rural Social Systems: A Textbook in Rural Sociology and Anthropology. London: Bailey &Swinfen.
- Meiburg, Charles O.; and Brandt, Karl 1962 Agricultural Productivity in the United States: 1870–1960. Stanford University, Food Research Institute, Food Research Institute Studies 3:63-85.

- Mir6, Carmen A. 1964 The Population of Latin America. *Demography* 1, no. 1:15-41.
- Moore, Wilbert E. 1963 *Social Change*. Englewood Cliffs, N.J.: Prentice-Hall.
- Parsons, Talcott 1964 Evolutionary Universals in Society. *American Sociological Review* 29:339-357.
- Rogers, Everett M. 1962 Diffusion of Innovations. New York: Free Press.
- Saville, John 1957 Rural Depopulation in England and Wales: 1851–1951.London: Routledge.
- Sjoberg, Gideon 1952 Folk and "Feudal" Societies. *American Journal of Sociology* 58:231-239.
- Sorokin, Pltirim; and Zimmerman, Carle C 1929*Principles of Rural-Urban Sociology*. New York: Holt.
- Sorokin, Pitirim A.; Zimmerman, Carle C; and Galpin, Charles J. (editors) 1930–1932 A *Systematic Source Book in Rural Sociology*. 3 vols. Minneapolis: Univ. of Minnesota Press.
- Stewart, Charles T. Jr. 1958 The Urban Rural Dichotomy: Concepts and Uses. *American Journal of Sociology* 64:152-158.
- Taylor, Carl C. et al. 1965 *India's Roots of Democracy*. Calcutta: Orient Longmans.
- United Nations, Bureau Of Social Affairs 1957 Report on the World Social Situation. New York: United Nations.
- United Nations, Economic Commission For Latin America 1964 *The Economic Development of Latin America in the Post-war Period.* New York: United Nations.
- U.S. Department of Agriculture, Economic Research Service, Economic And Statistical Analysis Division 1964a *Characteristics of the U.S. Population by Farm and Nonfarm Origin*. By Calvin L. Beale, S. C. Hudson, and Vera J. Banks. Agricultural Economic Report No. 66. Washington: The Department.
- U.S. Department Of Agriculture, Economic Research Service, Economic And Statistical Analysis Division 1964b A *Summary of Selected*

- Characteristics of the Urban and Rural Populations, by State, 1960. Washington: The Department.
- Williams, Robin M. Jr. 1964 American Society in Transition: Trends and Emerging Developments in Social and Cultural Systems. Pages 3-38 in James H. Copp (editor), *Our Changing Rural Society: Perspectives and Trends*. Ames: Iowa State Univ. Press.
- Williams, W. M. 1964 Changing Functions of the Community. *Sociologiaruralis* 4:299-314.
- World Congress For Rural Sociology, First 1964 [Proceedings.] *Sociologiaruralis* 4, no. 3/4. Woytinsky, Wladimir S.; and Woytinsky, Emma S. 1953 *World Population and Production*. New York: Twentieth Century Fund.

#### UNIT 2 THE MEANING OF DEVELOPMENT

#### **CONTENTS**

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
  - 3.1 The meaning of development
  - 3.2 Dimensions of development.
  - 3.3 Theories of development.
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

#### 1.0 INTRODUCTION

In the first unit we discussed Concept of Rural, Three types of criteria generally define a rural society, various demographic criteria and various concepts to distinguish rural from urban, Sociological investigation of rural society may be classified into four broad categories, Importance of rural society, the functions of rural society, Social change in rural society and Contemporary rural-urban comparisons. This second unit in module 1 of course CRD 305. The unit will take a broader look at the meaning of development, dimensions of development and theories of development.

#### 2.0 OBJECTIVES

At the end of this unit, you should be able to:

- explain the meaning of development;
- describe the dimensions of development;
- identify the steps in bringing about development.

#### 3.0 MAIN CONTENT

# 3.1 The Meaning of Development

Development can be defined as the general improvement in economic, social and political conditions of the whole society in terms of reduction or elimination of poverty, inequality, injustice, insecurity, ecological imbalance and unemployment within the context of a growing economy (Filani, 2000). Generally, development entails a shift (an upward shift) from one end to another and over a period of time. This is a positive development. Sometimes, the development can be negative depending

on the situation, but this is not the kind of development that this course is focusing. The concern of this course is improvement or advancement or progression which could be of relevance to any community.

Development goes beyond increases in per capita and financial aspects of people's lives. It includes change in institutional, social and administrative structures as well as social behaviour and attitude of people including their customs and beliefs. It should be noted that development is a continuous process. It is unending. It goes on and on.

## 3.2 Dimensions of Development

According to Filani, (2000), development could focus on any of the following:

- a) Social development,
- b) Economic development
- c) Political development
- d) Cultural development
- e) Religious development

All the above aspects of development are tied together even though in theory, distinctions can be made. All the aspects focus at raising the people's standard of living.

From the definition and concept of development, the following conclusions can be reached.

- a. Development contributes to the well-being and comfort of the people.
- b. Development is a process and is continuous.
- c. It is quantitative i.e. it increases per capital income.
- d. It is qualitative i.e. it involves a total increase in the quality of people's lives in the area of education, health, equality, security, social comfort e.tc.
- e. It is not just the availability of roads, storey buildings, cars, planes electricity e.t.c.. If all these are available and the people do not have equal access to them, then we cannot say there is development.

# 3.3 Steps in Bringing about Development

According to Okonkwo, (2006), the steps in bringing about development are as follows:

- a. An informal survey, i.e. fact finding and identification of community concerns.
- b. Identification of a small group of leaders and /or interest groups who can serve as the initiating sets.
- c. Identification of immediate community problem.
- d. Sharing of problems identified with community leaders for legitimation.
- e. Diffusion of problems and definition of needs.
- f. Securing citizen's commitment to act and identification of needed resources.
- g. Appraisal of available internal resources and invitation of external aid (where necessary).
- h. Formulation of a detailed plan of action including a timetable.
- i. Carrying out the action and evaluating the entire process and the results.
- j. Identification of derived problem or needs and planning for 'the continuation of the process. By derived problems or needs here the author meant those unanticipated effects of the change after implementation.

#### SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE

- i. In your own understanding, what is development?
- ii. Enumerate the steps in bringing about development.

## 4.0 CONCLUSION

In any society, development is necessary and conscious efforts are made to bring about desired development for the benefit of society. It involves some elements and steps which should be carefully followed by the stakeholders. Many areas have remained underdeveloped as a result of the inability of the people to understand and effect development in all it dimensions.

## 5.0 SUMMARY

In this unit, we have discussed the meaning of development, the dimensions of development and the steps involved in bringing about development. In the next unit, the meaning of rural development will be discussed.

#### 6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

1. Define the term development and justify the fact that development goes beyond increases in per capita and financial aspects of people's lives.

2. Identify and explain the steps you would follow in bringing about socio-economic development in your locality.

## 7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHER READINGS

- Filani, M.O. (2000). "Nigeria: The need to modify center-down development planning." In W. A. Stehr and D.R.P. Tailor (Ed.) *Development from above or below*. New York: John Wiley & Sons.
- Idachaba, F. A. (1985). "Integrated rural development: Lessons from experience." I.F.A.D." FIATPANAS
- Nwobi, T.U. (2006). Cooperatives and rural financing. In E.E. Umebali (Eds.) *Readings in cooperative economics and management*. Lagos: Computer Egde Publishers.
- Okonkwo, P.C. (2010). Community and rural development strategies. Principles and practice. Enugu: Impressium Publications.

#### UNIT 3 THE MEANING OF RURAL DEVELOPMENT

#### **CONTENTS**

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
  - 3.1 The definition of rural development
  - 3.2 The goals of rural development.
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

#### 1.0 INTRODUCTION

Rural development is a concept that has been viewed from different perspectives. Perhaps this is because of the peculiarities of the problems and needs of different rural communities. This unit will give a broader understanding of the concept in terms of its various definitions as well as the goals of rural development generally.

#### 2.0 OBJECTIVES

At the end of this unit, you should be able to:

- define rural development;
- explain the goals of rural development;

### 3.0 MAIN CONTENT

## 3.1 The Definition of Rural Development

According to Nwobi, (2007), rural development can be viewed as the development of the moral, social, political and economic potentialities of rural communities to enhance their self-reliance through the provision of appropriate infrastructure such as pipe-borne water, electricity, good roads and small scale industries, increase their political consciousness and participation, promote their moral and social well-being which will result in tolerance, good discipline, justice, fairness, kindness, love and peace.

Similarly Okoye (1997) cited in Filani (2000) defined rural development as 'the process of making life more satisfying and fulfilling for millions of people who live in rural areas. Rural development provides rural dwellers with the opportunities for gainful employment as well as the

expansion of social services which could enhance the welfare and security of rural people".

A further definition by Lele (1992) cited in filani (2000) is that rural development is the "improvement of the population living in the rural areas on a self- sustaining basis, through transforming the socio-spatial structures of their productive activities".

The aforementioned definitions have three important features of rural development. These are:

- a. Improving the living standard of the subsistence population which involves the mobilization and allocation of resources so as to reach a desirable balance overtime between the welfare and productive services available to rural subsistence population.
- b. Mass participation which requires that resources be allocated to low income regions and classes and that the productive services actually reach them, and
- c. Making the process self-sustaining requires the development of appropriate skills and implementing capacity and the presence of institutions at the local, regional and national levels to ensure effective additional financial and human resources for continued development of the subsistence sector.

Rural development therefore should be a sustained increase in total transformation and modernization of the socio-economic environment of the rural areas. It should be a widely participatory process of directed change in a society, intended to bring about the social and material advancement for the majority of the people through gaining greater control over their environment.

The following deductions can be made from all the definitions and concept of rural development:

- i) It is a process whereby concerted efforts are made in order to facilitate significant increases in rural resource productivity with the central objective of enhancing rural income and increasing employment opportunities in rural communities for ruralites to remain in the area.
- ii) It is an integrated approach to food production, provision of physical, social and institutional infrastructures with an ultimate goal of bringing about qualitative changes which culminate in improved standard of living of rural populations.
- iii) It is as a systematic and integrated process, designed to improve the socio-economic and cultural life of rural dwellers that are characterized by peasant and subsistence agriculture increased

- production and processing of export crops especially trees with a view to broadening the revenue base of state, and
- iv) It is an effort to improve the living standards of farmers and the rural populace in general.

#### SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE

- 1. Define rural development.
- 2. In your own simple understanding, why is rural development a process?

#### 4.0 CONCLUSION

Rural areas are found everywhere, especially in developing countries of the world. Efforts are made by the government, non-governmental organizations, community based organizations, donor agencies, individuals and groups to bring about rural development. In order to do so, the understanding of the concept rural development is important. Consequently, different definitions abound by different rural development experts using different parameters.

#### 5.0 SUMMARY

In this unit, we have discussed various definitions of rural development and explained lessons derivable from the definitions. In the next unit, the goals of rural development will be discussed.

#### 6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

- 1. Define rural development and succinctly make some deductions from the definition.
- 2. Compare and contrast any two definitions of rural development known to you.

## 7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHER READINGS

Filani, M.O. (2000). "Nigeria: The need to modify center-down development planning." In W. A. Stehr and D.R.P. Tailor (Ed.) *Development from above or below*. New York: John Wiley & Sons.

Korafor, A.H. & L.C. Iwuyi, (1975). *Urban Employment Problems in Nigeria*. University of Nigeria, Nsukka, Nigeria.

Nwobi, T.U. (2006). Cooperatives and rural financing. In E.E. Umebali (Eds.) *Readings in cooperative economics and management*. Lagos: Computer Egde Publishers.

Okonkwo, P.C. (2010). *Community and rural development strategies. Principles and practice*. Enugu: Impressium Publications.

#### UNIT 4 GOALSOF RURAL DEVELOPMENT

#### **CONTENTS**

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
  - 3.1 Goals of rural development.
  - 3.2 Rural Development Process in Nigeria
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

#### 1.0 INTRODUCTION

This is the third unit in module 1 of course CRD 305. Rural development efforts are geared towards achieving some definite goals. This unit thus discusses these goals so that it will remain as a yardstick to stakeholders of rural development programmes in Nigeria. The unit also discusses the processes adopted by the Nigerian government to bring about rural development.

## 2.0 OBJECTIVES

At the end of this unit, you should be able to:

- enumerate and discuss the goals of rural development;
- discuss rural development process in Nigeria.

#### 3.0 MAIN CONTENT

## 3.1 The Goals of Rural Development

The goals of rural development as summarized by Alkali, (1997) are as follows:

- i) Generation of new employment;
- ii) More equitable access to arable land;
- iii) Widespread improvement in health;
- iv) Nutrition and housing;
- v) Broadened opportunities for all individuals to realize their full potentials through education;
- vi) A strong voice for all rural people in shaping their decisions and actions that affect their lives.

The aforementioned goals are long-range goals but they provide the guidelines for short-range actions and the framework for rural development strategies.

## 3.2 Rural Development Process in Nigeria

African countries including Nigeria have been attempting to develop their rural areas (through different approaches and or practices which are usually determined by the interpretation given to rural development by the different actors or interventionists. In Nigeria, the various traditional approaches in use are classified according to Alkali (1997) as:

#### a. Rural Urban Interaction

This process focuses on planning of rural development along with and within the framework of overall national development plan. Provision for rural development is integrated in the overall agricultural development agenda of local, state and federal governments. This has failed to achieve much because the little recognition accorded rural development is further eroded by the fact that agriculture itself takes no significant place in the overall national planning.

#### b. Inter-sectorial /Zonal Coordination

This process involves the coordination of hitherto isolated sectorial and zonal development programmes. It assumes that all sectorial/zonal rural development programmes are well conceived and that effective coordination would make them attain rural development goals. However, programmes under this arrangement have been so narrow and fail to consider restructuring of socio economic and political systems as essential steps towards attaining meaningful integration and narrowing rural-urban gap. These activities hardly make impact on the lives of rural people in the final analysis.

#### c. The package approach

This process is founded on diffusionist theory of development in which innovations developed from outside are brought to the rural dwellers by a presumed altruistic change agency. Virtually, all rural development programmes in the country adopted this model. Examples are found in the Farm Settlement Scheme of the defunct Western Region, Operation Feed the Nation (OFN), National Accelerated Food Production Programme (NAFPP), Agricultural Development Programme (ADP) among others. However, it is disappointing to observe that all those programmes have not resulted in any meaningful rural development.

#### SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE

- i. List and discuss any five goals of rural development.
- ii. Describe any two process of rural development in Nigeria and assess their effectiveness.

## 4.0 CONCLUSION

Any rural development effort is targeted at achieving some goals. Generally, there are set goals in rural development. These goals are set taking cognizance of the numerous rural impoverishments. It is expected that achievement of the goals will bring about rural development.

#### 5.0 SUMMARY

In this unit, we have identified the goals of rural development as well as rural development process in Nigeria. In the next unit, objectives of rural development will be discussed.

#### 6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

- 1. List and explain in your own words, the goals of rural development.
- 2. Discuss how effective the processes involved in bringing about rural development in Nigeria have worked.

#### 7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHER READING

- Alkali, R.A. (1997). The World Bank and Nigeria: Cornucopia or Pandora Box? Kaduna
- Korafor, A.H. & L.C. Iwuyi, (1975). *Urban Employment Problems in Nigeria*. University of Nigeria, Nsukka, Nigeria.
- Nwobi, T.U. (2006). Cooperatives and rural financing. In E.E. Umebali (Eds.) *Readings in cooperative economics and management*. Lagos: Computer Egde Publishers.
- Okonkwo, P.C. (2010). Community and rural development strategies. Principles and practice. Enugu: Impressium Publications.

#### UNIT 5 OBJECTIVES OF RURAL DEVELOPMENT

#### **CONTENTS**

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
  - 3.1 Objectives of rural development.
  - 3.2 Facilitating factors in achieving the objectives of rural development.
  - 3.3 Indices of rural development
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

#### 1.0 INTRODUCTION

Any human effort is directed at achieving some objectives. In rural development, objectives are put in place based on the needs of the people and the nature of the rural development project. This unit discusses the general objectives of rural development.

#### 2.0 OBJECTIVES

At the end of this unit, you should be able to:

- itemize the objectives of rural development;
- identify the facilitating factors in achieving the objectives of rural development;
- discuss the indices of rural development.

#### 3.0 MAIN CONTENT

## 3.1 Objectives of Rural Development

The National Policy on Rural Development outlined the following objectives of rural development in Nigeria:

- i) Promotion of the social, cultural and economic wellbeing of the rural population;
- ii) Promotion of sustained and orderly development of the vast resources in the rural areas for the benefit of the rural people principally and the nation as a whole.
- iii) Increase in and diversification of job opportunities and improvement of income in the rural areas;

- iv) Mobilization of the rural population for self-help and selfsustaining programme of development and
- v) Upliftment of the technological based industries in the rural areas.

# 3.2 Facilitating Factors in achieving Rural Development Objectives

For rural development objectives to be effectively achieved, Okonkwo (2006) emphasized that the following facilitating factors should be considered.

- i) The farmers and small rural entrepreneurs should be regarded as the center piece of rural development strategy;
- ii) The government should play a minimal, catalytic and facilitating and not direct production role in rural development;
- iii) To ensure continuity and acceptance, and that externally induced projects are short lived, rural residents should be involved in the identification, formation, implementation and evaluation of rural development projects;
- iv) Rural development strategy should emphasize institutional coordination, interministerial and interdepartmental linkage. Consensuses are also important to ensure institutional integration at all levels:
- v) Development service and amenities should be functionally integrated across different levels of human settlements in the rural areas.

## 3.3 Rural Development Indices

As itemized by Alkali (1997), the following are the indices of rural development:

- Increase in per capita income
- More even distribution of income
- Reduction in the level of unemployment
- Diversification of the economy
- Increase in the supply of high level manpower (education)
- Balanced development
- Indigenization of economic activity
- Good health and standard nutrition
- Acquisition of technology.

#### SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE

i. List and explain any five objectives of rural development.

ii. Identify with concrete evidence, any three objectives of rural development you think have been achieved in your locality.

#### 4.0 CONCLUSION

Any rural development programme or project is targeted at achieving set objectives. In Nigeria, the objectives of rural development are clear and definite as outlined by the National Policy on rural development. It has been seen that measures have been put in place to ensure the achievement of the objectives which will culminate in the development of the rural sector.

#### 5.0 SUMMARY

In this unit, we have discussed the objectives of rural development and the facilitating factors in achieving the objectives. We have also discussed the indices of rural development which is a yardstick to measure how well the objectives of rural development have been achieved. In the next unit, the necessity for rural development in Nigeria will be discussed.

#### 6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

- 1. Enumerate the objectives of rural development as outlined by the National Policy on Rural Development.
- 2. Using the indices of rural development as a guide, discuss the extent to which the objectives of rural development have been achieved in your state.

#### 7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHER READING

- Alkali, R.A. (1997). The World Bank and Nigeria: Cornucopia or Pandora Box? Kaduna:
- Korafor, A.H. & L.C. Iwuyi, (1975). *Urban Employment Problems in Nigeria*. University of Nigeria, Nsukka, Nigeria.
- Nwobi, T.U. (2006). Cooperatives and rural financing. In E.E. Umebali (Eds.) *Readings in cooperative economics and management*. Lagos: Computer Egde Publishers.
- Okonkwo, P.C. (2010). Community and rural development strategies. Principles and practice. Enugu: Impressium Publications.

#### **MODULE 2**

Unit 1	Principles of Rural Development	
Unit 2	Approaches to Rural Development	
Unit 3	The Necessity for Rural Development In Nigeria	
Unit 4	Planning, Implementation and Appraisal of Rus	ral
	Development Projects	
Unit 5	Financing Rural Development Projects	

#### UNIT 1 PRINCIPLES OF RURAL DEVELOPMENT

#### **CONTENTS**

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
  - 3.1 The meaning of principle.
  - 3.2 Principles of rural development.
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

#### 1.0 INTRODUCTION

This is the fifth unit in module 1 of course CRD 305. The unit explains what a principle is and extensively discusses the principles of rural development. It is important that guiding principles of rural development are clearly understood because principles guide the activities of rural developers so that they can get it right.

#### 2.0 OBJECTIVES

At the end of this unit, you should be able to:

- explain the meaning of principle;
- identify and discuss the principles of rural development.

#### 3.0 MAIN CONTENT

# 3.1 The Meaning of Principle

According to Onuoha (1998), a principle is a basic truth or a general law determining the existence and regulating the conduct of an organization and distinguishing it from other systems. Principles of rural

development are therefore fundamental and general rules laid down by rural development experts to guide the conduct of rural development programmes in such a way that stated objectives can be effectively achieved.

# 3.2 Principles of Rural Development

The principles of rural development as explained by alkali, (1997) are as follows:

- Accessibility
- Independence
- Sustainability
- Effectiveness
- Participation

## **Accessibility**

A meaningful rural development programme must ensure that the programme is accessible to all the rural dwellers especially the poor peasant farmers. All the people within the target population should benefit from the programme without any one benefiting more at the expense of another. Inaccessibility by the major section of the rural communities will further aggravate the existing inequalities in rural communities.

#### **Independence**

This means that any rural development programme should be such that helps and supports the rural dwellers but does not make their livelihood 100% dependent on the programme. The rural developer should always try to ask the question; if the programme is discontinued, what will happen to the beneficiaries?

#### **Sustainability**

This means that the programme plan and solution are relevant to the local social, economic and administrative conditions of the target rural population. The programme should not be terminated before the stated objectives are achieved. The programme should be sustained until the problem of the area has been addressed.

#### **Effectiveness**

A good rural development programme should be based on the effective use of local resources. For example, it may be unrealistic to encourage to maximize the use of chemical fertilizer which may be beyond their reach rather, farmers could be trained and encouraged to use local manure on their farms. In this case, the rural development initiative will be effective.

# **Participation**

The participation of the beneficiaries (the rural populace) in the programme is very important. The rural dwellers should be involved at the various stages of the programme; from the conception stage to the implementation stage, although there seems to be a disagreement among rural development experts as to what level of participation of rural populace is possible.

#### SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE

- i. Identify a particular rural development project you intend to execute in your rural community and explain how you could practically apply any four rural development principles known to you.
- ii. Compare and contrast the principles of Accessibility, Participation, Sustainability and Independence as related to rural development.

#### 4.0 CONCLUSION

In any human endeavour, there are underlying principles and the application of such principles will contribute in achieving the right organizational objectives. Principles help to avoid trial and error in performing a task. They help the individual to be meticulous and focused. The principles of rural development are important in this direction.

#### 5.0 SUMMARY

In this unit, the meaning of principle has been explained. The principles of rural development have also been discussed. In unit 1 of module 2, typical problems of rural areas will be discussed.

# 6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

- 1. In your own words, differentiate between a principle and a law.
- 2. With particular reference to any rural development project you intend to carry out in your local community, explain how you could practically apply any four rural development principles known to you.

# 7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHER READINGS

Alkali, R.A. (1997). The World Bank and Nigeria: Cornucopia or Pandora Box? Kaduna:

- Onuoha, E. (1998). *The cooperative identity*. Enugu: Amazing Grace Publishers.
- Okonkwo, P.C. (2010). Community and rural development strategies. Principles and practice. Enugu: Impressium Publications.

#### UNIT 2 APPROACHES TO RURAL DEVELOPMENT

#### **CONTENTS**

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
  - 3.1 Different approaches to rural development
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Readings

#### 1.0 INTRODUCTION

In order to effectively develop the rural areas, different ways of going about it are adopted. In other words, rural development is being viewed from different angles. This is what is referred to as approaches to rural development. This is perhaps because different problems require different solutions and modalities of providing the solutions. This unit will take a cursory look at the various approaches to rural development.

#### 2.0 OBJECTIVES

At the end of this unit, you should be able to:

• Identify and discuss different approaches to rural development.

# 3.0 MAIN CONTENT

# 3.1 Approaches to Rural Development

There are basically three approaches to rural development according to Filani (2000). These are:

- Reformist approach
- Structural approach
- Technological approach.

# Reformist approach

In this approach to rural development; emphasis is given to behavioural change of the rural farmers. In addition, efforts are made to find ways and means by which the farmers can play an important part in rural development programmes and projects through improvement in their attitude towards such programmes. The Reformist approach to rural

development therefore emphasizes the participatory involvement of farmers in reforming the rural areas. The farmers are thus sensitized, mobilized and engendered in specific ways to get actively involved in such a developmental process.

# Technological approach

This approach emphasizes the technological transformation of different aspects of the rural society particularly agricultural production. This could mean a shift from the use of local, farming implements to the use of semi-modern technology. The technological approach to rural development is emphasized by agricultural extension. The technology required for rural transformation include among others, improved farming practices, improved seedling, storage systems (facilities), insecticides, pesticides and fertilizer.

#### Structural approach

The structural approach to rural development seeks to transform the existing economic, social and political relationships in such a way that those who were previously disadvantaged find their positions changed. The social, political and economic relationships that need to be changed include the relationship between Landlords and Tenants, between poor peasant farmers and money lenders, between farmers and traditional rulers, between poor peasant farmers and middlemen. The structural transformation of rural communities is attained through what is known as Agrarian Reforms (agricultural reforms) most of which are concerned with land distribution.

It should be noted that none of these three approaches is adequate in rural development when considered on its own. A meaningful rural development programme must therefore consider all the three approaches as one package of programme. In other words, a meaningful rural development programme should recognize and put the three approaches to use.

#### SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE

- 1. List and discuss the approaches to rural development.
- 2. Which rural development approach will you apply in your area and why?

#### 4.0 CONCLUSION

Different approaches to rural development exist. None of the approaches is adequate in bringing about rural development when considered on its

own. A meaningful rural development programme must therefore consider all the three approaches as one package of programme. In other words, a meaningful rural development programme should recognize and put the three approaches to use.

#### 5.0 SUMMARY

In this unit, we have discussed the approaches to rural development and pointed out that no one single approach will suffice so a combination of all the approaches is more ideal. In the next unit, planning, implementation and appraisal of rural development projects will be discussed.

#### 6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

- 1. Examine the three approaches to rural development and choose which approach best appeals to you and why?
- 2. With typical instances, explain why any meaningful rural development project must seek to recognize and utilize the three approaches to rural development.

#### 7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHER READINGS

- Filani, M.O. (2000). "Nigeria: The need to modify center-down development planning." In W. A. Stehr and D.R.P. Tailor (Ed.) *Development from above or below*. New York: John Wiley & Sons.
- Nwobi, T.U. (2006). Cooperatives and rural financing. In E.E. Umebali (Eds.) *Readings in cooperative economics and management*. Lagos: Computer Egde Publishers.
- Onuoha, E. (1998). *The cooperative identity*. Enugu: Amazing Grace Publishers.
- Okonkwo, P.C. (2010). Community and rural development strategies. Principles and practice. Enugu: Impressium Publications.

# UNIT 3 THE NECESSITY FOR RURAL DEVELOPMENT IN NIGERIA

#### **CONTENTS**

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
  - 3.1 The problems of rural areas in Nigeria.
  - 3.2 The necessity for rural development in Nigeria.
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

#### 1.0 INTRODUCTION

The quest to develop the rural areas is of a great significance. In other words, efforts to ensure that rural areas are transformed by various stakeholders have some underlying purposes. Consequently, this unit explains the need to develop the rural areas. The unit however started with discussing the problems of the rural areas in Nigeria in order to establish the basis for the main discussion.

#### 2.0 OBJECTIVES

At the end of this unit, you should be able to:

- identify the problems of rural areas in Nigeria;
- discuss the necessity for rural development in Nigeria.

#### 3.0 MAIN CONTENT

#### 3.1 The Problems of Rural areas in Nigeria

The rural areas, as compared to urban centers, have peculiar problems that affect the lives of the inhabitants. Some of the prominent problems as explained by Idachaba (1985) include:

- 1. Vicious cycle of poverty
- 2. Poor rural infrastructure
- 3. High population density
- 4. High level of illiteracy
- 5. Low social interaction and local politics
- 6. Harmful traditional practices
- 7. Lack of employment opportunities

**Vicious cycle of poverty**: The rural dwellers experience vicious cycle of poverty. They have low savings resulting to low investments and of course, low capital formation. This in turns brings low income. Rural development Programmes and policies need to address this.

**Poor Rural Infrastructures**: The rural areas grossly lack basic infrastructures that give life a meaning and make it worthwhile. Such infrastructures include electricity, pipe borne water, good road network, health facilities, and recreational centres e.t.c.

**High Population Density**: A large number of the Nigerian Populace lives in rural areas. Their population continues to multiply uncontrollably. This makes it difficult for rural dwellers to adequately cater for their children and adequately take care of their socio-economic needs.

**High Level of Illiteracy**: Illiteracy is high in the rural areas. This could be because they lack good schools or facilitating learning environment. Even with the available few schools, parents are poor to send their children to such schools. Some are illiterates and find it difficult to give appropriate educational support to their children's education. This is a big problem as no uneducated society or community can progress meaningfully.

Low Social Interaction and Local Politics: In some areas, the rural dwellers live in isolation. Thus, there is no social interaction, understanding and spirit of oneness. Without social interaction, there is usually no group action. Without group action, leaders and powerful individuals will continue to dominate the rural dwellers without any united effort on their part to fight back.

**Harmful Traditional Practices:** Rural dwellers engage in primitive and ancient traditional practices that are anti-developmental. Such practices affect the development of their socio-economic and socio-cultural lifestyle. Rural development programmes need to refine and reshape such practices that are hindrances to development.

Lack of Employment Opportunities: There is low rate of employment opportunities in the rural areas. Able-bodied men and women who possess natural skills are not gainfully employed. Perhaps, this accounts for why there is high rate of rural-urban migration and poverty among the able-bodied men and women in the recent times to seek for greener pasture in the cities.

Rural-Urban Migration: Rural dwellers migrate from rural areas to urban centres in search of jobs and also to enjoy the facilities available,

thereby creating rural labour scarcity. Both farm and farm output are adversely affected.

#### 3.2 The Necessity for Rural Development in Nigeria

According to Idachaba (1985), there is a number of reasons why rural development in usually considered to be of overall national importance. These include:

- 1. Rural people constitute the vast majority of Nigerian population. This is so despite the migration of people from rural to urban centres.
- 2. Most of the food which Nigerians eat is produced by rural dwellers.
- 3. Much of the country's agricultural needs for raw materials and subsequent industrial and economic growth are produced in the rural areas.
- 4. Two of the five national objectives as stated in the national policy on education are the building of:
- a. A just and egalitarian society;
- b. A united strong and self-reliant nation
- 5. Inequalities exist in social and educational amenities between urban and rural areas.
- 6. Inequalities exist in the living standards among rural dwellers.
- 7. Most rural dwellers live below poverty level which calls for urgent attention.

Consequent upon the above, if we must achieve a self-reliant economy e.g. egalitarianism and full employment for all, it is important to examine what prevails in the rural areas where a majority of our country men reside. It is important to find out what sort of activities the rural dwellers engage in and identifying what factors impede the development of their areas.

#### SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE

- i. List and explain the problems of rural areas in Nigeria.
- ii. Why is it important that rural areas are developed?

# 4.0 CONCLUSION

Many problems are plaguing rural areas in Nigeria which are incapacitating the socio-economic activities of the rural populace. Given the contributions of the rural sector in the overall national development, it is important that the rural areas in Nigeria are developed.

#### 5.0 SUMMARY

In this unit, we have discussed the problems affecting the rural areas in Nigeria. We have also discussed the necessity for the development of such rural areas. In unit 5, attention will be given to the principles of rural development so that as efforts are made to develop the rural areas in Nigeria, such principles will remain as a guide.

#### 6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

- 1. With reference to the problems of rural areas, discuss the difference between rural areas and urban centers in Nigeria.
- 2. With adequate illustrations, justify the necessity for massive development of the rural areas in Nigeria.

#### 7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHER READINGS

- Alkali, R.A. (1997). The World Bank and Nigeria: Cornucopia or Pandora Box? Kaduna:
- Idachaba, F. A. (1985). "Integrated rural development: Lessons from experience." I.F.A.D." FIATPANAS
- Korafor, A.H. & L.C. Iwuyi, (1975). *Urban Employment Problems in Nigeria*. University of Nigeria, Nsukka, Nigeria.
- Nwobi, T.U. (2006). Cooperatives and rural financing. In E.E. Umebali (Eds.) *Readings in cooperative economics and management*. Lagos: Computer Egde Publishers.
- Okonkwo, P.C. (2010). Community and rural development strategies. Principles and practice. Enugu: Impressium Publications.

# UNIT 4 PLANNING, IMPLEMENTATION AND APPRAISAL OF RURAL DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS

#### **CONTENTS**

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
  - 3.1 Elements of planning
  - 3.2 Rural development planning, implementation and appraisal.
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

#### 1.0 INTRODUCTION

Anyone who does not plan is planning to fail. Effective implementation is the result of good plan. During and after implementation, appraisal in needed to determine whether the objectives have been achieved or not. This unit thus discusses planning, implementation and appraisal of rural development.

# 2.0 OBJECTIVES

At the end of this unit, you should be able to:

- explain the meaning of plan;
- describe the elements of planning;
- discuss rural development planning, implementation and appraisal.

### 3.0 MAIN CONTENT

# 3.1 The Meaning of Plan

Plan, according to Olanrewaju, (2010) is a statement of how a thing is to be done. It is a process of determining the course of action that is necessary to be taken in the pursuit of a particular goal or achievement of an objective. It is a written document setting out the activities, times and budgets required to meet a set of goals. Plans provide a rational approach to achieving pre-selected objectives. They direct the efforts of all concerned towards achieving the objectives.

# 3.2 Elements of Planning

Planning of rural development is very significant. It could make or mar the success of the rural developer(s). A carefully planned rural development action has the tendency to achieve stated objectives at the end. This is the primary stage that needs expert ideas and. extreme care. It could be a long- term plan or a short-term plan depending on the nature of the programme, the target group and the set objectives.

In planning rural development projects generally, the following elements should not escape the mind(s) of the planner(s):

- 1. Programmes should be based on existing rural conditions of the target group.
- 2. Programmes should address the felt needs of the people.
- 3. Existing cultural practices of the people should be considered.
- 4. The experience of well trained agents and professionals should he utilized.
- 5. Local leaders in the area should be recognized and consulted.
- 6. There should be collective efforts of all relevant people in the area.
- 7. There should be a well planned educational or sensitization programme for the people as a necessity for collaboration.
- 8. Basic needs of the people should be carefully assessed.
- 9. Goals and objectives of the programme should be carefully determined.
- 10. Local resources of the people should he assessed and utilized as much as possible.

# 3.3 Rural Development Project Plan, Implementation and Appraisal

Rural development planning, implementation and appraisal, according to Olanrewaju, (2010) involves the following stages:

- Needs assessment
- Objectives selection
- Prioritizing objectives
- Determining resources
- Programme design
- Programme implementation
- Evaluation (Appraisal)

#### **Stage 1: Needs Assessment**

This is the first stage of rural development plan. This involves identifying the felt needs of the target group. Here, the planner tries to sort out the real needs or problems of the rural community. Such needs or problems could be tangible or intangible. The tangible problems are the ones that are visible to the eyes of the planner e.g. bad roads, poor health services, lack of water, poor residential areas, poor drainage system e.t.c. The intangible problems are those that are not visible to the eyes of the planner such as exploitative relationship between tenants and landlords, between one community and another, between money lenders and the borrowers, between labour owners and the labourers, between rural farmers and middlemen e.t.c. To effectively identify or assess such needs, instruments of survey method could be used. In other words, the planner could know the needs of the rural people with the use of (1) Questionnaire (2) interview or (3) Observation (4) Focus Group Discussion (FGD). A research expert could be used to find out and assess such needs.

# **Stage 2: Objectives Selection**

Once the needs or problems of the rural community have been identified, the planner carefully draws out the objectives to be achieved based on the needs. If it is an educational need for instance, given the fact that there is a high illiteracy rate in the area, the objectives could be to achieve (a) Basic literacy (b) functional literacy (c) Secondary education e.t.c. If objectives are not wisely set, the programme may not be result-oriented.

#### **Stage 3: Prioritizing Objectives**

The set objectives in stage (2) have to be carefully arranged. With expert idea and the nature of the rural needs or problems at hand, the planner should arrange the objectives in a logical order or according to priority depending on how pressing a particular problem or need is. Which objective is to be achieved first and which is to be last? Should particular objectives be achieved simultaneously? All these should be determined at this stage.

#### **Stage 4: Determining Resources**

Having set and prioritized the objectives, the fourth stage is to determine the appropriate resources needed to achieve the objectives. Consideration should be given to quantity and quality of the resources. Such resources could be human and material. Human resources could be experts in relevant disciplines whose services are quite indispensable to the success of the programme. Material resources could be money, construction materials e.t.c.

# **Stage 5: Programme Design**

With the human and materials resource at hand, the rural developer sketches out the programme of action. He designs how the resources would be put to use and when. Dates of particular activities are earmarked. Duties and. functions of professionals are clearly spelt out. The expected date of completion of the entire programme is indicated e.t.c. The design is determined by the previous four stages and should be such that is easily understood by all those to be involved in the implementation.

## **Stage 6: Programme Implementation**

This is the stage where action takes place. The material and human resources are put to use. It is the actual take-off stage. What has been designed in stage five is carried out, that is the actual commencement of activities to address the problem of the rural community.

# **Stage 7: Evaluation**

Evaluation is the process of determining the extent to which stated objectives have been achieved. At this stage, the planner pauses and takes stock of how much have been achieved in relation to stated objectives. Evaluation could be formative and summative. Formative is an ongoing evaluation. As planned activities are being implemented, routine checks equally go on. Summative is end-of-programme evaluation. It is a final evaluation carried out at the end of the project. If the result of summative evaluation shows that particular objectives have not been achieved, the planner revisits the stages of the programme plan. Depending on the nature of the result of the evaluation, the planner may go back and start from stage one or any other stage as the case may be. This suggests the fact that the planning process of rural development is a cyclic process. It goes round and round until set objectives are effectively achieved. This cyclic process of programme plan is illustrated in figure 1:

**Planning Process** 

# (1) Needs Assessment (7)**Evaluation Objectives** Selection (6)(3)Programme **Prioritizing Implementation Objectives** (5)**(4)** Programme **Determining**

Fig. 1: The Planning process (Olanrewaju, 2010)

#### SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE

Design

- 1. In your own understanding, define the term planning?
- 2. List and discuss the factors to consider when planning.

#### 4.0 CONCLUSION

Planning is very crucial in any human endeavour. It sets the machinery of any project in motion. Rural development planning, implementation and appraisal involve sequential stages. In each stage, the attention of experts relevant for the stage should be sought so that effective result could be achieved.

Resources

#### 5.0 SUMMARY

In this unit, we have discussed the meaning of planning with particular reference to rural development plan and elements of plan. All the stages involved in rural development planning, implementation and appraisal have been identified and discussed. In the next unit, attention will be on how rural development projects are financed.

# 6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

- 1. Why is planning of rural development an indispensable activity?
- 2. Identify and explain the stages involved in rural development planning, implementation and appraisal.

# 7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHER READINGS

- Olanrewaju, B. (2010). Fundamentals of management and administration. Abuja: Sanjane Management Books.
- Okonkwo, P.C. (2010). Community and rural development strategies. Principles and practice. Enugu: Impressium Publications.

#### UNIT 5 FINANCING RURAL DEVELOPMENT PROJECTS

#### **CONTENTS**

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
  - 3.1 The meaning of finance.
  - 3.2 The meaning of rural financing
  - 3.3 Objectives of promoting rural finance.
  - 3.4 Indigenous self-help organizations in rural financing.
  - 3.5 Rural savings and capital formation
  - 3.6 The nature of Nigerian rural financing system
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

#### 1.0 INTRODUCTION

Finance is the livewire of any project, whether it be rural or urban, whether public or private project. Without finance, it would be difficult to execute any meaningful project. This unit focuses, among others, on the meaning of finance and rural financing, objectives of promoting rural financing, indigenous self-help organizations, rural savings and capital formation as well as the nature of the Nigerian rural financing system.

#### 2.0 OBJECTIVES

At the end of this unit, you should be able to:

- explain the meaning of finance;
- explain the meaning of rural financing;
- enumerate the objectives of promoting rural finance;
- discuss indigenous self-help organizations in rural financing.
- explain rural savings and capital formation.
- analyze the nature of Nigerian rural financing system

#### 3.0 MAIN CONTENT

#### 3.1 The Meaning of Finance

Finance, according to Nwobi (2006) is the raising of funds by individuals, cooperative enterprises, firms, governmental or non-governmental organizations for the day to day running and management

of their businesses. As a discipline, finance is merely a body of facts, principles and theories which deals with raising and using of money by individuals, governmental and non-governmental organizations, firms and cooperatives to accomplish a task.

# 3.2 The Meaning of Rural financing

Rural financing according to Nwobi, (2006) encompasses the financial side of almost all economic processes of rural areas. This includes all that involves savings, financing and insurance of financial risks. Rural financial system includes all savings and financing opportunities and thus, the financial institutions which provide savings and financing opportunities as well as valid norms and models of behaviours related to the financial system.

# 3.3 Objectives of Promoting Rural Finance

The objectives of promoting rural finance according to Nwobi (2006) are as follows:

- i) The first intermediate objective with direct effect on the target groups is the development of accessible financial institution. Accessibility, in this context refers to the type of products or services, the business policies and the location of the financial institutions. In those areas where there are no financial institutions, this secondary objectives consists of building them up. In areas where rural financial institution already exists, the secondary objective is to motivate them and make them able to accept power segmental of the population as customers.
- ii) The second intermediate objectives which is directly related to the target group is to strengthen the efficiency, stability and autonomy of those pre-existing and newly formed financial institutions which are oriented towards the target group. This secondary objective namely, creating and strengthening financial institution for the target groups requires that such institution pursue the following specific tasks:
- a. The target group must be trained on how to handle money and credit and learn how to contact the financial institutions.
- b. Investment opportunities must be opened up for saving which already exist, so that the savers may generate interests.
- c. Income generating and possible job creating investments which the target groups previously could not finance should be made possible.
- d. Financial institutions are also to provide services in the strict sense. e. g. the form of business consulting services, which

- introduces innovation and handle insurance scheme or arrange contracts with insurance companies.
- e. Savings and credit opportunities are to be provided for self-help projects.
- iii) In addition, there are secondary objectives in the promotion of rural finance which are only indirectly oriented towards the target groups. They are not direct to the extent that they do not involve any direct contact between the target groups as savers and borrowers and the financial institutions being promoted.
- iv) One intermediate objective is the improvement in the supply of financial services to the instrumental target groups. Many investment in small scale and medium scale enterprises belonging to proprietors who are not themselves members of the target groups are only feasible if there is a sufficient and inexpensive supply of credit.
- v) The last secondary objective of indirect relevance to the target groups is the creation of linkage between informed financial institutions directly accessible to the target group and the formal financial infrastructures. The deposits of the funds of an informal savings association in a bank for example could provide members with an indirect interest income which savings association usually do not provide.

# 3.4 Indigenous Self-Help Organizations in Rural Financing

Cooperative movements have been accepted as self help activities, even before the introduction of cooperative by the colonial masters. Self help is a way of helping oneself through the help of the fellow men working together. Various self help organizations were formed by people to help themselves, their economic and social problems such as walling of compound, building of residential houses, planting and harvesting of crops. Sometimes these self-help organizations buy some iron or plastic chairs, canopies and hire them out to render assistance to their members. This in other words means that they render services to people and help members to earn some income indirectly. Self-help organizations that are found in rural communities include:

- Social clubs
- Age grade
- Youth club
- Religions organizations
- Development unions
- Cooperative societies.

All the above self-help organizations are regarded as social organizations.

#### Social club

The formations of social club have no age bracket. The involvement of the youth is highly noticed in this area. Social club, according to Nwobi, (2006) embarks on meaningful development projects in their various communities. Social clubs are noted for bringing into existence some amenities that will make life meaningful to the rural communities. This, they do by investing in some valuable projects which yield some good amount of money. One striking feature of the social club is that the members are usually resident in the urban areas but labour to uplift the rural areas.

# Age grade

The institution of age grade is common in Igbo land and they play important role in community development. Young men and women are required in the areas where age grade operate to join as one group. One of the objectives of this requirement is to place each person in a group of progressive minds whose ideas are centered on the development of the individual and community. Age grade in various communities embark on different developmental projects like installation, pipe borne water, electrification, building schools, civic centers etc. It is therefore a potent tool for development. The instrument of age grade organization has been used in various communities to maintain peace. The funds for building some of the above mentioned projects are raised through free-will donations, levies, sale of farm produces, cash realized from dancing activities etc.

#### Youth club

The youth clubs are reservoir where resources could be drawn. The population usually referred to as youths are physically strong, mentally alert and progressive in thought. Youth development is the job of improving the energetic segment of the population through programmes to make them good citizens who will contribute to the development of the community. Youth in the Nigerian traditional societies are given social and political recognitions. Men within the age of youth are usually organized and given special duties by the community. Youths are required to defend the society in times of war. They also partake in economic activities like farming, fishing, hunting etc. This means that the youths provide the main source of labour on which community development depends.

#### **Religious organizations**

Religious organizations are some of the organizations found within the religious group. They include women organizations, men organizations, Christian girls and boys. All the above mentioned groups, though are seen within the church, they play a vital role in rural community development by rendering financial assistance. The Christian girls for example buy canopies and chairs which they hire out to make money and give them free to their members The Christian boys on their own part buy musical instruments and play the gospel bands in the village activities and gatherings and raise funds from it.

## **Development unions**

These groups are usually made up of able bodied men and boys. The tasks of the development union are related to the age grade and the youth club. Apart from defending the rural community, the development unions organize themselves and do one kind of launching or the other to enable them erect town halls for the village activities so as to boost the condition of the society. The development unions also raise money to construct feeder roads and build bridges across the rivers that lead to the village farms. They also award scholarship to some brilliant wards in the town.

# Cooperative as a self help organization

Self-help implies members in a group helping each other to solve each other's problems. Self-help can be said to be based on group solidarity or mutual assistance. Cooperatives as self help organizations therefore means that they are organizations which are formed by a number of persons with the aim of helping themselves, solve their economic problems and thereby achieving a degree of self-reliance through joint and mutual action or aid. In fact, every form of cooperation implies help and self reliance (Nwobi, 2006).

#### 3.5 Rural Savings and Capital Formation

Mobilization of saving is an important source of fund for lending in the rural sector. The rural communities in most cases have nothing to save, since they don't even have enough to eat. The beginning of any serious discussion about savings and capital formation should center on working out a model where by funds from government, private and urban areas should be channeled to the rural areas. In order to stimulate internal generation of capital, the major factor limiting the taping of rural saving is the meager disposable income. Because of low-income and because many investors run away from doing business in the rural areas, the rural dwellers have not formed the habit of saving.

Saving institutions in the rural areas, according to Nwobi, (2006), could be stimulated by:

- i. Opening rural banks with saving facilities.
- ii. Developing a saving borrower relationship.
- iii. Adopting simple and convenient system of servicing deposits.
- iv. Insurance of deposit up to a certain level to promote public confidence.
- v. Educating the rural people to improve their living conditions and to encourage them to use banking facilities.
- vi. Encouraging rural banks to re-invest a greater proportion of their profit on rural projects.
- vii. Crediting an atmosphere of mutual confidence and trust between the bank and the community in which it operates.

As argued by Nwobi, (2006), the advantages of rural financing are as follows:

- i. Inculcating the habit of contributing, saving in the members and depositing same with formal financial institutions.
- ii. The accumulated savings deposit with banks could become collaterals loans granted to members.
- iii. Enhancing the viability and liquidity position of the rural banks through deposit accumulation.
- iv. Reduction in default rate as saving mobilized could be used to offer outstanding loans when the need arises.
- v. The transformation of informal to formal rural financial system with all the benefit deniable there from.

# 3.6 Nature of Nigerian Rural Financing System

Nigeria rural sector can be said to consist of all economic activities outside the urban community. Akinbide cited in Nwobi, (2006) stated that rural settlement can be regarded as those whose population engage primarily in economic activities involving the direct and indirect exploitation of the land by undertaking crop production, animal husbandry, fishery, food processing and cottage industries including rural crafts, mining, trading and transportation services. Mbagwu (1978) cited in Nwobi, (2006) says that many people believe that rural communities like in Nigeria are characterized by traditional agriculture such as gathering, hunting and fishing practice. As a result of this, people give thought to the existence of primary sectors in the occupational mix of the rural population of the country He recognized the existence of traditional industries which exist side by side with agriculture in the rural sector.

Olashore (1979) cited in Nwobi, (2006) explained that economic indicators showed that about 70 percent of the populations of Nigerians live in the rural areas and most of them have been denied access to banking facilities. The significance of this lack of access to banking facilities is better appreciated when one realizes that the bulk of the rural population is engaged in agriculture, handicraft and other basic small-scale industries. Therefore, in recognition of the nature of the rural sector and the role banks are expected to play, the need for rural banking.

The objective of rural financing is to encourage banking habit among the rural population. To provide services such as use of cheques as instrument for payment, opening of letter for payment, opening of letter of credit, money transfer advisory services, issues of drafts and collection of bills also will help directly in fostering of productivity by offering borrowers a variety of technical services. These might include financial advice, assistance with formulation of loan proposals, guidance in the setting up a system of accounts, help in the supply of equipment and help in the establishment of marketing facilities and increase the banking density in the country.

According to Nwobi, (2006), the Nigerian rural financing system includes the following:

# **Specialized institution**

The federal government of Nigeria has at various times decided to establish some specialized institutions to cater mainly for the banking needs of some segment of the society such as petty traders, peasant, farmers and deprived communities. The banks, which have been established to serve these need include the Community Banks, Urban Development Banks and Cooperative Banks.

#### **Community banks**

Community bank in the Nigeria context is defined as a self- sustaining financial institution owned and managed by a community or group of communities to provide financial services to that community. Rural investors can obtain loan with ease and invest on the rural projects. The small-scale farmers constitute the greatest percentage of the customers of the bank and operators are opportuned to seek for loan. The body charged with the duty of receiving and processing applications for the establishment of community banks is the National Board for Community Banks (NBCB). The first community Banks commenced operation in December 1990.

#### **Urban Development Bank (UDB)**

Several Nigerian cities experienced problems in inadequate housing, transportation, electricity and water supply in order to create a greater capacity to deal with these problems. The federal government established the Urban Development Bank through Decree No. 51 of 1992. Urban Development Bank therefore was established to finance and foster the rapid development of urban and rural infrastructure throughout the federation. This is done through the provision of medium and long finances. The bank was expected to operate strictly as an independent institution and to provide financial assistance to both public and private sectors of the economy for the development of housing, mass transportation and public utilities.

## **Cooperative bank**

This is a financial institution specially set up to offer greater access to savings and borrowing facilities for cooperative societies and their members at relatively cheap interest rates. A cooperative bank can be defined as a cooperative society carrying out business as other banks but in such a manner that they fill the financial gaps created by the conservative financing practices of other commercial banks. Cooperative Bank has undergone several transformations both in name and functions. It was formerly Nigerian Agricultural and Cooperative Bank (NACB), later changed to Nigerian Agricultural, Cooperative and Rural development Bank (NACRDB) and now Bank of Agriculture (BOA).

# Objectives of cooperative bank

Cooperative bank has among other things the following objectives:

- i. To operate as a secondary financing agency for securing finance from available resources to cater for the needs of the registered cooperative societies within its operational area.
- ii. To promote thrift among its members by offering them an opportunity to accumulate their savings.
- iii. To develop, assist and co-ordinate the financial aspect of registered societies within the area of operation.
- iv. To have power to accept savings and / or deposits from members.
- v. To have the power to contract financially with the approval of the Registrar on behalf of cooperative societies and to pledge assets of the societies.
- vi. To have the power to invest or dispose of the surplus funds of the societies in the overall interest of the cooperative movement.

vii. To have the power to borrow for the purpose of its business from other sources with the approval of the Registrar.

- viii. To have the power to acquire assets of any nature in the interest of the bank considered necessary and conducive to the nature of their business.
- ix. To harness all available resources within the cooperative movements for the overall benefits of all the members and to undertake other work that will promote the cause of cooperation.

### SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE

- i. What do you understand by rural financing?
- ii. Enumerate and explain the objectives of promoting rural finance.

#### 4.0 CONCLUSION

Rural financing aimed at rural development has been age-long phenomenon. Both traditional and government efforts have been put in place to finance rural projects over the years. Perhaps this is as a result of the importance of rural areas in national development. It also shows the place of finance in executing developmental projects.

#### 5.0 SUMMARY

In this unit, we have explained the meaning of finance and the meaning of rural financing. We have also identified the objectives of promoting rural finance. Indigenous self-help organizations in rural financing have also been discussed. Rural savings and capital formation as well as the nature of Nigerian rural financing system over the years have been explained. In the next unit, the problems of rural development in Nigeria will be discussed.

#### 6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

- 1. Identify any four indigenous self-help organizations found in Nigerian communities and discuss their roles in rural financing.
- 2. With particular reference to selected projects, discuss the nature of Nigerian rural financing system over the years.

# 7.0 REFERENCE/FURTHER READINGS

Nwobi, T.U. (2006). Cooperatives and rural financing. In E.E. Umebali (Eds.) *Readings in cooperative economics and management*. Lagos: Computer Egde Publishers.

#### **MODULE 3**

Unit 1	Some Typical Problems of Rural Areas
Unit 2	The Problems of Rural Development In Nigeria
Unit 3	Methods of motivating society for social actions through
	community development
Unit 4	Approaches to community modernization
Unit 5	Various community modernization programmes of past
	and present governments

#### UNIT 1 SOME TYPICAL PROBLEMS OF RURAL AREAS

#### **CONTENTS**

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
  - 3.1 The typical problems of rural areas.
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

#### 1.0 INTRODUCTION

Even though different rural areas have their unique problems, generally they are typical problems that are common in all rural areas that affect the socio-economic lives of the inhabitants. Such problems culminate in rural-urban drift and other social vices. This unit thus discusses the typical problems of the rural areas so that rural developers will take cognizance of them in their developmental efforts.

#### 2.0 OBJECTIVES

At the end of this unit, you should be able to:

• Identify and explain the typical problems of rural areas.

#### 3.0 MAIN CONTENT

# 3.1 Some Typical Problems of Rural Areas

Low income and employment are among the main problems inherent in the rural areas (Okonkwo, 2006). They emerge in several aspects: problems with the Labour force, low labor productivity, lower prices of

agricultural products. Typical feature of the rural areas is the surplus of labour force due to fewer jobs that are opened. Most new jobs are for unskilled workers, so the wages and nature of the work are unattractive. Workers with higher qualification migrate to the cities.

These problems can be solved by creating more employment opportunities and extra income for the people of these regions. Problems of the labour force are the most serious and difficult to solve because they affect people with their skills, initiatives and opportunities. Besides unemployment, another problem is the depopulation of the rural areas and drastic aging process.

In rural areas there is also low labour productivity, which may be increased by introducing more modern technology, upgrading skills of workers, providing better working conditions. One of the reasons for lower income of the people in rural areas are the low prices of agricultural products. The market forces demand for basic goods grows more slowly than that of luxury goods and services. Sometimes purchase prices are maintained intentionally low, when there is only one buyer (or group of purchasers) in agricultural production. To solve this problem at least partially, many farmers are trying to increase their income by processing the raw material and production of finished products, i.e. closing the production cycle. In many regions is not developed cooperation of farmers (Okonkwo, 2006).

The second group of problems is associated with poor working and living conditions in the rural areas due to underdeveloped infrastructure and public services. The current state of infrastructural facilities in the rural areas such as roads, water supply and sewage, electrical and communications networks are very poor. This situation, together with the low quality of health and education, is the main reason for migration and depopulation of rural areas. Solving these problems is possible through close cooperation with local government authorities which make efficient the use of opportunities provided by EU for regional development (Alkali, 1997).

Another problem is economic insecurity generated by the realization of agricultural production. The market economy mechanisms increase the role of supply and demand as factors that dictate the prices of agricultural production. The adverse natural conditions are also a factor for inconsistency in people's incomes. State of the environment further reduces the quality of life in rural areas. Much of the agricultural lands are polluted with pesticides or by industrial plants, making it difficult to produce quality and healthy products (Alkali, 1997).

#### SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE

- i. List and explain any five typical problems of rural areas.
- ii. Based on the typical problems of rural areas, suggest possible solutions.

# 4.0 CONCLUSION

Different rural areas have their peculiar problems. However, there are typical problems that characterize the rural areas. The understanding of this array of problems will equip the rural developer with the knowledge of how best to go about developing a given rural area taking cognizance of the aforementioned typical problems that characterize rural areas.

#### 5.0 SUMMARY

In this unit, we have discussed the typical problems of the rural areas which is an eye opener to all stake-holders in rural development. In the next unit, attention will be given to approaches to rural development in order to understand the different directions from which rural development could be addressed.

#### 6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

- 1. Using practical examples, discuss the typical problems of rural areas.
- 2. Identify the typical problems of rural areas that are prevalent in your Local Government Area and suggest how they could urgently be tackled.

#### 7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHER READINGS

- Alkali, R.A. (1997). The World Bank and Nigeria: Cornucopia or Pandora Box? Kaduna:
- Idachaba, F. A. (1985). "Integrated rural development: Lessons from experience." I.F.A.D." FIATPANAS
- Okonkwo, P.C. (2010). Community and rural development strategies. Principles and practice. Enugu: Impressium Publications.

# UNIT 2 THE PROBLEMS OF RURAL DEVELOPMENT IN NIGERIA

#### **CONTENTS**

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
  - 3.1 The Meaning of rural development.
  - 3.2 The problems of rural development in Nigeria.
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

# 1.0 INTRODUCTION

Different efforts aimed at developing the rural areas in Nigeria have not really yielded desired results. Over the years, different regimes have emerged, both military and civilian with various rural development programmes. However, it is unfortunate that the rural development efforts of such successive governments have been hampered by various problems. This is unit being the fifth in module 2 of course CRD 305 discusses the problems of rural development in Nigeria.

#### 2.0 OBJECTIVES

At the end of this unit, you should be able to:

- explain the meaning of rural development;
- identify and discuss the problems of rural development in Nigeria.

#### 3.0 MAIN CONTENT

# 3.1 The meaning of rural development.

According to Nwobi, (2007), rural development can be viewed as the development of the moral, social, political and economic potentialities of rural communities to enhance their self-reliance through the provision of appropriate infrastructure such as pipe-borne water, electricity, good roads and small scale industries, increase their political consciousness and participation, promote their moral and social well-being which will result in tolerance, good discipline, justice, fairness, kindness, love and peace.

In his own conceptualization, Okoye (1997) cited in Filani (2000) defined rural development as 'the process of making life more satisfying and fulfilling for millions of people who live in rural areas. Rural development provides rural dwellers with the opportunities for gainful employment as well as the expansion of social services which could enhance the welfare and security of rural people".

# 3.2 The Problems of Rural Development in Nigeria

The problems of rural development in Nigeria according to Filani (2000) and Okonkwo (2006) are as follows:

- 1. Approaches to rural development in Nigeria have been adhoc in nature.
- 2. Rural Development Programmes in Nigeria lack the rudiments of long- term planning.
- 3. Most designs and implementation strategies of rural development projects in Nigeria appeal only to the political needs of the ruling class.
- 4. Some of the rural development projects are white elephant projects that do not address the felt-needs of the rural people.
- 5. Most rural development programmes are geared towards agriculture matters only.
- 6. Inadequate extension and research facilities militate against rural development efforts in Nigeria.
- 7. Some of the rural development projects are planned and implemented without adequate data.
- 8. Wrong policy statements that render developmental projects/programmes ineffective.
- 9. Negative attitude of rural dwellers.
- 10. Embezzlement and Corruption.

#### SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE

- i. In your understanding, what is rural development?
- ii. Identify and discuss the problems of rural development in Nigeria.

#### 4.0 CONCLUSION

The problems of rural development in Nigeria are varied in kind. While some of the problems could be blamed on the government, others could be blamed on the rural dwellers themselves. It should also be noted that while some of the problems need long-term plan to tackle, others need short-term plan. In any case, the combined efforts of the government,

donor agencies, NGOs, philanthropists and the rural populace are needed to effectively solve the problems.

#### 5.0 SUMMARY

In this unit, we have discussed the meaning of rural development and the problems of rural development in Nigeria. This is to say that despite all the efforts of successive governments and other groups, there are problems militating against rural development in Nigeria. This will give insight to rural developers into what measures to put in place in order to check and curtail the problems.

#### 6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

- 1. List and discuss the problems of rural development in Nigeria.
- 2. In your own view, explain the measures you would put in place to eradicate or minimize the problems of rural development in Nigeria.

#### 7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHER READINGS

- Filani, M.O. (2000). "Nigeria: The need to modify center-down development planning." In W. A. Stehr and D.R.P. Tailor (Ed.) *Development from above or below*. New York: John Wiley & Sons.
- Nwobi, T.U. (2006). Cooperatives and rural financing. In E.E. Umebali (Eds.) *Readings in cooperative economics and management*. Lagos: Computer Egde Publishers.
- Okonkwo, P.C. (2010). Community and rural development strategies. Principles and practice. Enugu: Impressium Publications.

# UNIT 3 METHODS OF MOTIVATING SOCIETY FOR SOCIAL ACTIONS THROUGH COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

#### **CONTENTS**

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
  - 3.1 The meaning of social actions.
  - 3.2 The Meaning of community development;
  - 3.3 Methods of motivating society for social actions.
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Reading

#### 1.0 INTRODUCTION

Motivation is very important in any activity. Different tasks require different methods of motivation. Similarly, different individuals require different methods to get them motivated. This has to do with individual differences and the nature of task on ground. In this unit, the various methods used in motivating society for social actions through community development are discussed.

#### 2.0 OBJECTIVES

At the end of this unit, you should be able to:

- explain the meaning of social actions
- explain the meaning of community development
- list and discuss the methods of motivating society for social actions.

#### 3.0 MAIN CONTENT

# 3.1 The Meaning of Social Actions

Sociologists use the term social actions to refer to organized collective activities to bring about or resist fundamental change in an existing group or society (Richards 2006). Harambos and Holborn, (2004) recognize the special importance of social actions when they defined it as "collective enterprises to establish a new order of life.

In many nations, including Nigeria, social actions have had a dramatic impact on the course of history and the evolution of the social structure. Consider the actions of Nigeria Labour Congress (NLC), Trade Unions, Bring Back Our Girls (BBOGs) group, Movement for the Emancipation of Niger-Delta (MEND) e.t.c. Members of each social action stepped outside traditional channels for bringing about social change, yet had a noticeable influence on public policy. Equally dramatic collective efforts in Eastern Europe helped to topple Communist regimes in a largely peaceful manner, in nations that many observers had thought were "immune" to such social change (Richards, 2006).

Even when they are unsuccessful, social actions contribute to the formation of public opinion. Moreover, functionalists view social movements as training grounds for leaders of the political establishment. Such heads of state as Cuba's Fidel Castro and South Africa's Nelson Mandela came to power after serving as leaders of revolutionary movements. How and why do social movements emerge? Obviously, people are often discontented with the way things are. But what causes them to organize at a particular moment in a collective effort to effect change? Sociologists rely on two explanations for why people mobilize: the relative-deprivation and resource-mobilization approaches.

# 3.2 The Meaning of Community Development

The United Nations Organization defined community development as "the process which the efforts of the people themselves are united with those of the government authorities to improve the economic, social and cultural conditions of communities to integrate those communities into the life of the nation and to enable them contribute fully to national progress".

Community Development can also be defined as "a process of social action in which people of the community organize themselves for the identification of their needs, planning and taking action to meet those needs with maximum reliance on their own initiative and resources, supplemented with assistance in any form from government and non-governmental organizations" (Okonkwo, 2010).

Community development is seen as the ability of people to use their traditional institutions and creativity to initiate self-help projects aimed at responding positively to the problems of their environment. Although the responsibility of initiating such projects lies with the members of the community, they do not necessarily have to conclude them alone. The idea is that in initiating the project, a particular community must have indicated its most pressing and generally acknowledged needs. This is a

democratic people-centered model of community development which tries to satisfy the basic needs of the people.

As seen from the definitions, Community Development is defined from different perspectives. Whatever the definitions however, Community Development involves a balanced social and economic development with emphasis on the equitable distribution of resources as well as creation of benefits. Community Development involves a concerted effort of the people of a given community, government and non-government organization (NGOs) towards uplifting the standard of living of the people in a particular area. In other words, any effort made to ensure advancement of any community is termed community development. Such advancement could be social, economic, political or cultural.

Although the concept and definition of community development could vary according to disciplines and orientations, some common elements in the definitions include the followings:

- i. Community Development is a process involving joint effort and different approaches.
- ii. It can be carried out by governmental and non-governmental agencies, National Youth Service Corps (N.Y.S.C.), philanthropists e.t.c.
- iii. It involves the use of the people's initiatives and 'resources.
- iv. Assistance can also be obtained from outside the community area for community development.
- vi. It aims at improving the living conditions of the people. This could be socially, economically, politically, culturally and religiously.

# 3.4 Methods of Motivating Society for Social Actions through Community Development

There are different methods of motivating society for social actions through community development. According to Berlson and Steiner (2004), these methods are:

- i) Enlightenment campaigns;
- ii) Reward system;
- iii) Persuasive talks;
- iv) Involvement of community members in decision-making process;
- v) Use of bottom-top approaches in determining developmental projects;
- vi) Involvement of local community in spontaneous community development activities;

vii) Placing emphasis on community felt-needs.

#### SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE

- 1. Review your understanding of the term" social actions".
- 2. Explain the meaning of community development and show the place of social action in community development.

#### 4.0 CONCLUSION

Different desired actions require different motivational techniques. It is important that community members are motivated to take social actions using the appropriate methods of motivation through community development. This is especially so in developing countries like Nigeria where most people do not take social actions without being motivated to do so.

#### 5.0 SUMMARY

In this unit, we have discussed the meaning social actions, the meaning of community development and methods of motivating society to take social actions through community development. In the next unit, approaches to community modernization will be discussed.

#### 6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

- 1. With typical examples, explain the connectivity among motivation, social actions and community development.
- 2. Identify and explain the methods of motivating society for social actions through community development.

#### 7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHER READINGS

- Berlson, B. & Steiner, G.A (2004). *Human Behaviour: An Inventory of Scientific findings*. New York: Harcourt, Brace and World.
- Harambos, M. & M. Holborn, (2004). *Sociology: Themes and Perspectives*. 5th Edn. London: Collins.
- Okonkwo, P.C. (2010). Community and rural development strategies. Principles and practice. Enugu: Impressium Publications.
- Richard, T.S. (2006). Sociology.6<sup>th</sup> Ed. New York: McGraw Hill.

# UNIT 4 APPROACHES TO COMMUNITY MODERNIZATION

#### **CONTENTS**

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
  - 3.1 The Meaning of community modernization
  - 3.2 Approaches to community modernization.
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Readings

#### 1.0 INTRODUCTION

This is the fourth unit in module 3 of course CRD 305. Evidently, there are different approaches to community modernization depending on the socio-economic situation in a given community. The unit will takes a broader look at the concept of community modernization and the various approaches to community modernization as suggested by different experts in the field.

#### 2.0 OBJECTIVES

At the end of this unit, you should be able to:

- explain the meaning of community modernization
- identify and discuss the approaches to community modernization.

# 3.0 MAIN CONTENT

# 3.1 The Meaning of Community Modernization

The meaning of community modernization is synonymous with the meaning of community development. Consequently, Community modernization according to Harambos and Holborn, (2004) is the process of social action in which people of the community organize themselves for the identification of their needs, planning and taking action to meet those needs with maximum reliance on their own initiative and resources, supplemented with assistance in any form from government and non-governmental organizations. It is the ability of the people to use their traditional institutions and creativity to initiate self-help projects aimed at responding positively to the problems of their environment. Although the onus of for initiating such projects lies with

the members of the community, they do not necessarily have to conclude them alone. The idea is that in initiating the project, a particular community must have identified its most pressing and generally acknowledged needs. This is a democratic people-centered model of community development which tries to satisfy the basic needs of the people.

# 3.2 Approaches to Community Modernization

Approaches to community modernization are the same with approaches to community development. According to Okonkwo, (2010), the approaches to community modernization are as follows:

- **Social Development Approach:** This approach aims at improving the personal qualities of 'the individuals in the community and not material possessions. It involves the integration of social and economic development programmes along with mass literacy.
- Community Work Group Approach: This approach places emphasis on group social action, which has more impact on the community than the individual.
- **Idealistic Approach:** This approach focuses on mobilizing the youths and the young ones to participate in group social action.
- **Agricultural Extension Approach:** This approach utilizes educational and motivational procedure to achieve rural community transformation from traditional to more productive economy. The idea is to educate the rural people on their potentials.

# 3.3 Rural Community Modernization in Nigeria

According to Filani (2000), rural community modernization in Nigeria utilizes the following approaches:

- i) The Sector Approach which addresses either the whole sector such as agriculture or a few projects within it.
- ii) Co-ordinated Approach which addresses to the economic development of all sectors within a given area; and
- iii) Participatory approach which is designed by the residents, first in selected local economic and social goals and then in pursuing them with some government aid. Recent attention is focused on this approach.

In his own contribution, Ekong (1999) cited in Filani (2000) enumerates approaches to community modernization to include:

- i) Rural Urban Interaction;
- ii) Intersectoral /Zonal Coordination;
- iii) The Package Approach.

#### **Rural urban interaction**

This approach focuses on planning of rural development along with and within the framework of overall national development plan Provision for rural development is integrated in the overall agricultural development agenda of local, state and federal governments. This has failed to achieve much because the little recognition accorded rural development is further eroded by the fact that agriculture itself takes no significant place in the overall national planning.

#### Intersectoral/zonal coordination

This involves the coordination of hitherto isolated sectoral and zonal development programmes it assumes that all sectoral/zonal rural development programmes are well conceived and that effective coordination would make them attain rural development goals. However, programmes under this arrangement have been so narrow and fail to consider restructuring of socio economic and political systems as essential steps towards attaining meaningful integration and narrowing rural-urban gap. These activities hardly make impact on lives of rural people in the final analysis.

### The package approach

This approach is founded on diffusionist theory of development in which innovations developed from outside are brought to the rural dwellers by a presumed beneficent and altruistic change agency. Virtually all rural development programmes in the country adopted this model. Examples are found in the Farm Settlement Scheme of the defunct Western Region, Operation Feed the Nation (OFN), National Accelerated Food Production Programme (NAFPP), Agricultural Development Programme (ADP) among others. However, it is disappointing to observe that all those programmes have not resulted in meaningful rural development.

# SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE

- 1. What do you understand by community modernization?
- 2. Identify and explain any three community modernization approaches you know.

#### 4.0 CONCLUSION

All the approaches to community modernization are relevant but each focuses on separate modernization needs of any community. This means that to achieve any meaningful community modernization, all the approaches should be applied otherwise, the modernization process will be one-sided. It could be seen that the premise or focus of each approach is relevant in the real sense of modernization. None of the approaches should be neglected at the expense of the other.

#### 5.0 SUMMARY

In this unit, we have explained the meaning of community modernization, the various approaches to community modernization and rural community modernization in Nigeria. In unit 5, community modernization programmes of past and present government of Nigeria will be discussed.

#### 6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

- 1. Examine the need for community modernization in Nigeria.
- 2. Discuss the various approaches to community modernization and justify the necessity to apply all in any given national developmental effort.

# 7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHER READINGS

Filani, M.O. (2000). "Nigeria: The need to modify center-down development planning." In W. A. Stehr and D.R.P. Tailor (Ed.) *Development from above or below*. New York: John Wiley & Sons.

Okonkwo, P.C. (2010). Community and rural development strategies (Principles and Practice). Enugu: Impressium Publications.

# UNIT 5 COMMUNITY MODERNIZATION PROGRAMMES OF PAST AND PRESENT GOVERNMENTS OF NIGERIA

#### **CONTENTS**

- 1.0 Introduction
- 2.0 Objectives
- 3.0 Main Content
  - 3.1 Mass Mobilization for Self Reliance, Social Justice, and Economic Recovery (MAMSER)
  - 3.2 River Basin Development Authorities (RBDAs)
  - 3.3 Nigerian Agricultural Insurance Corporation (NAIC)
  - 3.4 National Directorate of Employment (NDE)
  - 3.5 National Health Insurance Scheme (NHIS)
- 4.0 Conclusion
- 5.0 Summary
- 6.0 Tutor-Marked Assignment
- 7.0 References/Further Readings

#### 1.0 INTRODUCTION

This is the fifth and of course the last unit in module 3 of Course CRD 305. The unit analyses the various community modernization programmes of past and present governments of Nigeria.

#### 2.0 OBJECTIVES

At the end of this unit, you should be able to:

- Analyze MAMSER in terms of its objectives, achievements and failures;
- Appraise RBDAs in terms of its objectives, achievements and failures:
- discuss NAIC in terms of its objectives, achievements and failures;
- understand NDE in terms of its objectives, achievements and failures:
- explain NHIS in terms of its objectives, achievements and failures.

#### 3.0 MAIN CONTENT

# 3.1 Mass Mobilization for Self Reliance, Social Justice, and Economic Recovery (MAMSER)

Mobilization for Self Reliance, Social Justice, and Economic Recovery(MAMSER) was an exercise in political orientation in Nigeria undertaken by President Babangida as one of the recommendations of the Political Bureau headed by Dr. Samuel Joseph Cookey. The Bureau's task was to consult with thousands of Nigerians and recommend to the Armed Forces Ruling Council, a respectable and methodical transition program. The ruling council also wanted a national orientation to enunciate the abstract ideas in its economic policy and promote value orientation. MAMSER was inaugurated on July 25, 1987.

#### Mission

The central goal of MAMSER was to cultivate support for the transitional program of the Government. It was also an avenue to educate the citizens about the political process, mobilize them to participate in up-coming elections and political debates, and also inculcate dependence on locally made goods and Nigerian products. Some of MAMSER'S official policies were as follows:

- 1. Re-orient Nigerians to shun waste and vanity.
- 2. Shed all pretenses of affluence in their lifestyle,
- 3. Propagate the need to eschew all vices in public life, including corruption, dishonesty, electoral and census malpractices, ethnic and religious bigotry.

# **Objectives of MAMSER**

The machinery set up for achieving its aims and objectives is both a learning process and activity programme. As a learning process, MAMSER has, through workshops, seminars and the establishment of resource panels, sought to tap the immense intellectual resources of the academic and various professional, groups. As an activity programme, the 12-point mandate of the Directorate has been encapsulated into three closely-related programmes via Mass Mobilisation for Self-Reliance, Social Justice and Economic Recovery (MAMSER) concerned with physical act of mobilisation, mass education under which a literate society by 1992 is the goal, political education on which platform a politically aware, conscious and enlightened third republic rests and its special programmes for mobilising the military and the family. The goals of mass mobilisation for self-reliance, social justice and economic

recovery is informed and guided by Nigeria's development objectives of building:

- 1. a united, strong and self-reliant nation;
- 2. a great and dynamic economy;
- 3. a just and egalitarian society;
- 4. a land of bright and full opportunities for all citizens; and
- 5. a free, democratic society.

#### **Achievements of MAMSER**

- 1. Achievement in elite masses on the upcoming election by then, to improve welfare to the citizens and to investigate and control corruption in the country.
- 2. Achievement in the Directorate's economic recovery programmes such as popularising the National Economic Reconstruction Fund (NERFUND), a programme in which the government has invested about 4.1 Billion for small-scale industries to thrive in the country.
- 3. Creating a conducive social and technological basis for sustainable development;
- 4. Transformation of production structures through agricultural and industrial development;
- 5. Facilitating the greatest possible development of agriculture-fed industries so as to ensure massive production of food and industrial raw materials;
- 6. Minimizing the phenomenon of external dependence and reliance on foreign aid;
- 7. Ensuring the fullest possible utilization of our human and material resources;
- 8. Transformation of the consumption pattern to reflect a self-reliant productive structure;
- 9. Elimination of mass poverty;
- 10. Creating opportunities for useful employment on a scale that will harness the potential of the unemployed.

# 3.2 River Basin Development Authorities (RBDAs)

The River Basin Development Authorities were established to provide water for irrigation and domestic water supply, improvement of navigation, hydro-electric power generation, recreational facilities and fisheries projects. The basins were also expected to engender big plantation farming and encourage the establishment of industrial complexes that could bring the private and public sectors in joint business partnership.

#### Objectives of river basin development authorities in Nigeria

The objectives of RBDAs are as follows:

i. To undertake comprehensive development of both surface and underground water resources for multi-purpose use;

- ii. To provide water from reservoirs and lakes under the control of the Authority for irrigation purposes to farmers and recognized association as well as for urban water supply Authority concerned;
- iii. The control of pollution in rivers, lakes, lagoons, and creeks in Authority's area in accordance with nationally laid standards;
- iv. To resettle persons affected by the works and schemes specified under special resettlement schemes;
- v. To develop fishes and improve navigation on the rivers, lakes, reservoirs, lagoons and creeks in the authority's area;
- vi. To undertake the mechanical clearing and cultivation of land for the production of crops and livestock etc.
- vii. To undertake large-scale multiplication of improved seeds, live stock and tree seedlings for distribution to farmers and for afforestation schemes;
- viii. to process crops, livestock products and fish produced by farmers in the authority's area in partnership with state agencies and any other person;
- ix. To assist the state and local governments in the implementation of rural development works (construction of small dams ,provision of power for rural electrification schemes, establishment of grazing reserves, training of staff in the Authority's areas.

# Achievements of river basin development authorities in Nigeria

The following are the achievements of RBDAs in Nigeria:

- i) The past governments has been able to help in agricultural development and increase food supply and aquatic activities
- ii) Reduction in the high level of drought
- iii) Food prevention and management control
- iv) There is a great increase in domestic water supply
- v) The past government were able to boost hydro electric power supply
- vi) The river basins authorities have been able to bridge the gap between the rural and urban centers by taking development to the grass roots and discourage migration from the rural areas to the urban centers.

- vii) The creation of the RBDAs has motivated Nigerian Federal Government to facilitate and accelerate the production of food crops and mobilize the rural agricultural population throughout the country toward increased food production.
- viii) The RBDAs have been able to solve the problems of declining agricultural productivity and; for encouraging the diffusion of agricultural innovation to the rural areas in ways conducive to increased agricultural productivity and improved living standard of the rural dwellers.

# 3.3 Nigeria Agricultural Insurance Corporation (NAIC)

From the very beginning, the scheme provided covered only two crop items namely, maize and rice, two livestock items namely cattle and poultry and some commercial businesses like farm building, machinery and equipment. The cover has since been extended to include more items namely; 21 crop items, nine items of livestock and 12 types of commercial business. And at the present; efforts are being intensified to increase the number of items under cover to include fisheries, perishable vegetables and more horticultural products. It equally designs specific covers to suit peculiar customer needs. For example, it has designed and implemented a special type of cover for agriculture or produce marketing loans as follows:

- i) Fire and special perils cover for property used as collateral security for marketing loans.
- ii) The burglary insurance cover for produce in storage;
- iii) Fire and special perils cover for produce, goods or other materials in storage, warehouses etc. Again, there are goods in transit policy and cash in transit.

Therefore, prospective clients can always approach any NAIC office, for the possibility of arranging special types of covers to meet their needs. NAIC has operational presence in the 36 states of the federation and FCT. There are five zonal offices to supervise these state offices. Plans are in the pipeline to open more field offices in the local government areas and districts. This was established for all categories of farmers. The scheme operates a mandatory cover which applies to the following:

- i. All agricultural loans from banks taken for all items insurable by NAIC.
- ii. All agricultural and agro-related projects which are assisted, supported or fully funded from public funds.
- iii. All direct and on-lending loans taken by all tiers of government for disbursement to farmers and agriculture projects for implementation.

iv. All forms of loans for agricultural marketing purposes, by all banks and non-bank lending agencies, and

v. All direct on-lending and investment loans disbursed by the Nigerian Agricultural Co-operative and Rural Development Bank (NACRDB). The perils under cover for the crop sub-sector are drought, flood, windstorm, fire, pests and diseases. For livestock, the perils covered are death and injuries due to accident, disease, fire, lightening and other forms of natural disasters. However, it is very important to note that, losses caused by negligence or willful damages are not covered.

In the case of crops, the duration of cover ranges from germination to physiological maturity. However, tree crops such as cocoa and rubber are covered for one year at a time. Livestock, cattle and small ruminants are covered for one year at a time. In the case of poultry, however, the duration of cover is from one-day old to 52 weeks for layers and breeding birds extendable 72 weeks and from day old to 10 weeks for boilers. The duration of all other cover is one year except where specified. The approved premium rate for the scheme ranges between five per cent and eight per cent of the sum insured for crops and 3.5 per cent to 7.5 per cent for livestock. The applicable rating varies with the agro-ecological zone of the country.

The Nigerian Agricultural Insurance Scheme is subsidized to the tune of 50 per cent by the federal and state government in the proportion of 37.5 per cent and 12.5 per cent of the premium payable. This subsidy is applicable only on food crop and livestock items while commercial rates are charge for non-food items. Claim payment is one of the most important functions of any insurance outfit. In NAIC, claims are treated and paid with dispatch. Insured are always encouraged to report claim incidence promptly to enable verification and commencement of processing. The indemnity for crops is based on the approved input costs, less the value of the crops harvested if any. For the livestock indemnity is the value of the animal, at the commencement of the policy, plus the approved inputs costs. NAIC offices nationwide are the main reporting point of claims. The scheme continues to gain acceptance as evidenced by the increasing number of new participating farmers and most of them that suffered losses have been indemnified. The value of risk taken by NAIC since inception as at the end of 2003 was N80 billion, which were adequately covered by local and international Reinsurance treaties. The vast scope of coverage, the huge volume of risk taken up by NAIC and the 50 per cent subsidy given by the Nigerian government makes the Nigerian Agricultural Scheme recognized by many countries and the Food and Agricultural Organization (FAO) of the United Nations as a major contribution towards self-sufficiency in food production and as a scheme to be replaced in other parts of the world.

The Nigerian Agricultural Insurance Corporation is different from others and is always there for the farmer, NAIC, unlike other conventional insurance must within reasonable time pay the appropriate compensation sufficient to keep the farmer in business after suffering a loss. Any delay could force the farmer out of business in no time.

# **Objectives of Nigerian Agricultural Insurance Corporation (NAIC)**

- a) To implement, manage and administer the Agricultural Insurance Scheme.
- b) To subsidize the premiums chargeable on selected crops and livestock policies from the grants obtained from the Federal and State Governments and the Federal Capital Territory;
- c) To encourage institutional lenders to lend more for agricultural production having regard to the added security for their loans provided by the Corporation;
- d) To promote increased agricultural production generally in order to minimize or eliminate the need for ad-hoc assistance previously provided by Governments during agricultural disasters;
- e) To carry on insurance business on normal commercial basis and without subsidies on premiums as insurers of buildings, machineries, equipments and other items which form part of the total investment on farms and to reinsure this aspect of its operations through well-established channels with reputable reinsurance companies;
- f) To operate other types of insurance business as may be permitted by the Commissioner of Insurance at competitive premiums and
- g) To do anything or to enter into any transaction which in the opinion of the Board is calculated to facilitate the due performance of its functions?

# 3.4 The National Directorate of Employment (NDE)

The National Directorate of Employment (NDE) was established in November 1986. It began operations fully in January 1987. The birth of the Directorate was predicated on the effects of the economic recession of the 80s which led to a drastic reduction in capacity utilization and consequent outright closure of industries in Nigeria. Equally, other macro-economic policies of the government of the day such as structural adjustment programme (SAP), devaluation of the Naira, privatization and commercialization of the economy, etc, resulted to massive job losses in both the public and private sectors of the economy. According

to the Annual Report of the NDE 2013, unemployment rate had risen from 4.3% in 1985 to 7.0% at the beginning of 1987 because of the situation earlier stated.

# **Objectives of the National Directorate of Employment (NDE)**

The Directorate was empowered to operate as an employment creation agency statutorily charged with the responsibility to design and implement programmes to combat mass unemployment with the following mandate:

- 1. To design and implement programmes to combat mass unemployment;
- 2. To articulate policies aimed at developing work programmes with labour intensive potentials;
- 3. To obtain and maintain a data bank on employment and vacancies in the country with a view to acting as a clearing house to link job seekers with vacancies in collaboration with other government agencies and
- 4. To implement other policies as may be laid down from time to time by the board established under section 3 of its enabling law.

The Directorate commenced operations in January 1987 with visible presence in all the states of the federation. In order to fulfill its statutory mandate the NDE introduced four major areas of intervention towards mass job creation for the unemployed in Nigeria as follows:

- 1. Vocational Skills Development
- 2. Entrepreneurship Development
- 3. Agricultural Skills Training and
- 4. Public Works Programme

Since unemployment is dynamic in its forms and patterns, regular innovative strategies are required to tackle it effectively. To this end, any other innovation can be effectively situated within the framework of any of the four major areas of intervention.

All the various employment creation programmes of the NDE are designed to provide training in critical skills required to make an unemployed person either employable or to become self-employed. Emphasis is placed on self-employment as against paid employment in order to stimulate entrepreneurship and wealth creation. To support this concept, the Directorate provides demonstrative soft loans to outstanding beneficiaries of its various programmes.

#### Structure of the NDE

From inception, the NDE functions under a board of directors fully supported by a Chief Executive Officer and a management team. It has functional offices in all the states of the federation as well as the Federal Capital Territory (Abuja). These offices serve as implementation channels for all programmes of the agency at the grassroots level. Recently, a zonal structure was introduced to enhance the efficiency and effectiveness of programme delivery across the country. Each of the 6 geo-political zones in Nigeria has a zonal office headed by a director who coordinates programme delivery and effective administration of the state formations within a zone.

# **Achievements of the National Directorate of Employment (NDE)**

For nearly three decades now, the NDE, through the machinery of skills acquisition in vocational, agricultural, entrepreneurial and activities in the public works sector as well as collaborations with both local and international organizations and private individuals, has impacted a total of 3,625,930 unemployed Nigerians. This does not include the over 9 million persons counselled over the period.

# 3.5 National Health Insurance Scheme (NHIS)

Life expectancy especially in sub-Sahara Africa has dropped due to inappropriate diet, lack of exercise and mostly stress. Health care quality, quantity and costs have equally deteriorated that the World Health Organization (WHO) and other human organizations have been ringing the alarm bells of imminent danger to citizenry in developing countries like Nigeria. To meet this challenge, the Government of Nigeria constituted various panels whose recommendations culminated in the enactment of the National Health Insurance Scheme Act, 1999 (NHIS Law).

According to the Government of Nigeria, some of the reasons for establishing the NHIS include:

- 1. The poor state of the nation's health care delivery systems.
- 2. Excessive dependence and pressure on the Federal Government to finance the entire health care delivery system in Nigeria.
- 3. Rising costs and under-funding of health care delivery.
- 4. Poor integration of health facilities in the health care delivery system.

NHIS, as the name implies, is a kind of insurance scheme where many individuals or "Insured" pool their resources – i.e. contributions -

together for the protection of anyone in the group who might fall ill within the period of the insurance.

The drivers of the scheme are called Health Management Organisations (HMO). The providers of the actual medical services are professionals called Health Care Providers.

# The objectives of National Health Insurance Scheme.

The objectives of NHIS include:

- i) Ensuring that every Nigerian has access to good health care and health care delivery services.
- ii) Protecting Nigerians from the financial hardship of huge medical bills whenever they visit our hospitals.
- iii) Managing the rising cost of health care services in Nigeria.
- iv) Ensuring equitable distribution of health care costs among different income groups.
- v) Ensuring adequate distribution of health facilities all over Nigeria.
- vi) Ensuring efficiency in health care services both in the public and private sectors.
- vii) Improving and harnessing private sector participation in the provision of health care services.
- viii) Maintaining high standard of health care delivery services within the scheme.
- ix) Ensuring equitable patronage of all levels of health care.
- x) Ensuring the availability of funds to the health sector for improved services.

#### The workings of NHIS

HMOs are required by the NHIS Law to collect contributions from patrons to the scheme and maintain an efficient pool of Health Care Providers (Hospitals, Clinics, Dental and Optical Clinics, etc). Contributors to NHIS, on regular payment of their contributions, are entitled to visit the appointed Health Care Providers, appointed by their HMO, whenever they are ill or require medical advice or attention. Note that the HMOs are required by Law to ensure that the highest quality and quantity of health care services are provided by their appointed Health Care Providers.

To guarantee financial adequacy of the scheme, the NHIS Law requires all HMOs to have approved, a comprehensive insurance cover to the tune of N100 Million; from this insurance cover, the HMO is indemnified against incidents of defaults in settlement of claims by

Health Care Providers or by patrons of the scheme that is insured persons like you.

#### Registration and contributions of employers and employees

All employers having ten or more than ten employees are required to register their companies and their employees with a HMO and to pay to the designated HMO contributions at such time and manner as provided in the guidelines issued by the NHIS Council or as agreed to with the HMO where there is no guideline from the NHIS Council. Employers are forbidden by the NHIS Law from deducting their share of NHIS contributions from their employees' wages and or emoluments.

Self-employed people or others who are described as "Voluntary Contributors" under the NHIS Law and who want to enjoy the benefits of the scheme are permitted to register and participate in the scheme by choosing a HMO of their choice.

#### **Benefits under NHIS**

Persons registered under the various NHIS schemes are entitled to enjoy insured benefits based on the contract that they have entered into with their appointed HMO. Common services envisaged and enumerated under the NHIS Law include:

- a. Defined elements of curative care.
- b. Prescribed drugs and diagnostic tests.
- c. Maternity care for up to four live births for every insured person.
- d. Preventive care including immune station, family planning, ante natal and post natal care.
- e. Consulting with defined range of specialist.
- f. Hospital care in a private or public Hospital in a standard ward.
- g. Eye examination and care, excluding test and actual provision of spectacles.
- h. A range of prosthesis and dental care as defined by the Council.

#### **Failures of NHIS**

The immediate problems with NHIS include:

- i) There is a limitation on the scope of services and preferences of medical professionals that contributors to the Scheme can access and enjoy.
- ii) There is also inadequate publicity on the existence and benefits of the Scheme; this is especially amongst members of the

- informal sector of the economy who constitute a vast majority of the economy.
- iii) There are still a very small number of participants/contributors to this scheme and this is because of low per capital income in Nigeria. In comparison, the current high rate of contributions by HMOs is a disadvantage of spreading the net and having more participants.

iv) The Public Officers Protection Law requires special notices and procedures before law suits can be brought against members of NHIS Council and their staff. The application of this Law to this scheme is unfortunate as the Public Officers Protection Act is an archaic colonial legislation. It is suggested that this provision be removed and substituted with a kind of insurance indemnity covering exposures such as this.

#### SELF-ASSESSMENT EXERCISE

- 1. Select any one community modernization programme you are familiar with and analyze its objectives, achievement and failures.
- 2. Identify the objectives of NAIC and assess the extent to which the objectives have been achieved.

#### 4.0 CONCLUSION

All the community modernization programmes were introduced at different points in time by different governments of Nigeria. As it has been discussed, they have their various achievements and failures. This requires more efforts and readjustments on the part of the present and incoming governments until Nigerian communities are truly modernized like communities in the developed countries. Good policies and political will are quite relevant to achieve such a target.

#### 5.0 SUMMARY

In this unit, we have explained the objectives, achievements and failures or weaknesses of community modernization programmes of past and present governments of Nigeria such as Mass Mobilization for Self Reliance, Social Justice, and Economic Recovery (MAMSER), River Basin Development Authorities (RBDAs), Nigerian Agricultural Insurance Corporation (NAIC), National Directorate of Employment (NDE) and National Health Insurance Scheme (NHIS).

#### 6.0 TUTOR-MARKED ASSIGNMENT

- 1. Study the whole packages of any two community modernization programmes of the past government of Nigeria and suggest what you would consider different from their objectives in the present Nigerian situation.
- 2 Critically examine the immediate problems of NHIS in Nigeria and suggest practical solutions that would turn the scheme around for better.

#### 7.0 REFERENCES/FURTHER READINGS

- Barnett, J. & Mahul, O. (2007). Weather Index Insurance for Agriculture and Rural Areas in Lower-Income Countries. *American Journal of Agricultural Economics*. 89(5)
- Burton, J., (2003). *Integrated Water Resources Management on a Basin Level*: A Training Manual. UNESCO, Paris.
- Federal Government of Nigeria, (2003). National water resources management policy. 2nd Draft, Federal Ministry of Water Resources, Abuja.
- Federal Ministry of Water Resources, (2003). Water resources management institutions in Nigeria: Institutional mapping report. Draft Report, Federal Ministry of Water Resources, Abuja.
- Kao, K..N. (2002). Crop Insurance; Past, Present and Future. Vision. July-Dec pp13-17.
- Korafor, A.H. & L.C. Iwuyi, 1975. *Urban Employment Problem in Nigeria*. University of Nigeria, Nsukka, Nigeria.
- NDE, (2004). Year 2005 annual report, Kaduna State. National Directorate of Employment, Kaduna, Nigeria.
- Roberts R..A. (2005).Insurance of Crops in Developed Countries, FAO, Rome.American Economic Review103 (56-78)
- The World Bank (2009).Insurance for the Poor Program, Public Intervention for Agricultural Insurance.